



California School Employees Association Newport-Mesa Unified School District Chapter 18

Collective Bargaining Agreement

July 1, 2022 — June 30, 2025

Board Approved - September 13, 2022

NEWPORT-MESA UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT 2985-A Bear Street Costa Mesa, CA 92626

BOARD OF EDUCATION AND SUPERINTENDENT

Michelle Barto	President
Charlene Metoyer	Vice President
Carol Crane	Clerk
Leah Ersoylu	Member
Karen Yelsey	Member
Krista Weigand	Member
Ashley Anderson	Member
Dr. Wesley Smith	Superintendent

Table of Contents

PREAMBLE	5
DEFINITIONS	6
ARTICLE 1	AGREEMENT10
ARTICLE 2	RECOGNITION
ARTICLE 3	HOURS OF EMPLOYMENT
ARTICLE 4	GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE
ARTICLE 5	SAFETY
ARTICLE 6	EVALUATION PROCEDURE
ARTICLE 7	TRANSFERS
ARTICLE 8	LEAVES
ARTICLE 9	EMPLOYEE RIGHTS AND ORGANIZATIONAL SECURITY55
ARTICLE 10	HOLIDAYS
ARTICLE 11	WAGES
ARTICLE 12	HEALTH AND WELFARE BENEFITS69
ARTICLE 13	ASSOCIATION RIGHTS74
ARTICLE 14	LAYOFF: PROCEDURES AND EFFECTS76
ARTICLE 15	SAVINGS
ARTICLE 16	MANAGEMENT RIGHTS79
ARTICLE 17	HOURS FOR BUS DRIVERS80
ARTICLE 18	COMPLETION OF MEET AND NEGOTIATE

PREAMBLE

The purpose of this agreement is to promote the improvement of personnel management and employer-employee relations, and provide an equitable and peaceful procedure for the resolution of differences. Further, to establish and set forth rates of pay and other terms and conditions of employment as specified by the Educational Employment Relations Act, Government Code Section 3540, et seq.

DEFINITIONS

Benefits Cap: The average FTE allocation required for Benefits Package coverage paid July through September at prior year Composite Rate for all coverages and costs October through June at current fiscal year Composite Rate.

Benefits Package: Medical, dental, vision, life, Employee Assistance Program (EAP) and administrative costs for coverage provided to employees and retirees as recommended by the Joint Benefits Team (JBT) and adopted by CSEA.

Day: Is a day in which the central administrative offices of the District is open for business.

Week (for full-time classified employees): Shall consist of five (5) consecutive days eight (8) hours per day, and/or forty (40) hours per week.

Paid status: Shall mean any time for which the unit member receives lawfully required compensation from the District, be it straight time, overtime, compensation for leaves, vacations, and/or holidays. Any absence or leave without pay is considered to be non-paid status.

Immediate family shall be defined as:

- 1. Mother
- 2. Father
- 3. Step-mother
- 4. Step-father
- 5. Mother-in-law
- 6. Father-in-law
- 7. Grandmother
- 8. Grandfather
- 9. Grandchild
- 10. Husband
- 11. Wife
- 12. Son
- 13. Son-in-law
- 14. Daughter
- 15. Daughter-in-law
- 16. Step-child
- 17. Foster child
- 18. Brother
- 19. Brother-in-law
- 20. Sister
- 21. Sister-in-law
- 22. Step-brother
- 23. Step-sister
- 24. Aunt
- 25. Uncle
- 26. Person living permanently in the immediate household of the unit member

Immediate supervisor: Is the District administrator or supervisor having direct jurisdiction over the classified employee and who is responsible for their evaluation.

Full-time employee: Is a classified employee who works forty (40) hours per week.

Grievant: Is an employee in the bargaining unit covered by the terms of this agreement who alleges a grievance. CSEA #18 shall have the right to be the grievant on provisions of Article 13 regarding Association Rights.

Grievance: Is an allegation by a grievant that the grievant has been adversely affected by a misinterpretation, a misapplication, or a violation of a specific provision of this agreement as approved/ratified on May 26, 2004. Article 4.1.2.

Transfer: Is (l) a permanent transfer of an employee from one District site to another District site when such a movement is not a part of the normal assignment of the employee, or (2) the permanent transfer of an employee from one immediate supervisor to another immediate supervisor.

Vacant position: Is (1) a new position created by the District, or (2) an existing position which is vacated by the incumbent or which is not currently filled and the District intends to fill, or (3) a position where the hours of the position are to be increased by more than one and one-half (1 1/2) hours or more than three (3) hours if the increase is to be applied twice in the same fiscal year, or (4) a position in which the incumbent would be made eligible for benefits as provided for in Article 12 of this agreement as a result of any increase in hours. A position shall not be deemed vacant if an employee has rights to the position as a result of a reemployment list created by a layoff, industrial accident, or disability, if the position is filled by involuntary transfer or the position is filled from transfer requests on file.

Disposable earnings: The earnings left after subtracting the part of the earnings a state or federal law requires an employer to withhold. Generally, these required deductions are (1) federal income tax, (2) federal social security, (3) state income tax, (4) state disability insurance, and (5) payments to public employee retirement systems.

Probationary Period: In accordance with P.C. Rule 6.1, the trial period of 130 days of paid service or period of six months, whichever is longer, immediately following the original or promotional appointment. The probationary period shall include days worked in the class after appointment from an eligibility list or as a provisional employee within the same classification.

Permanent Employee: A classified employee who has successfully completed probation. (See probationary period above).

Catastrophic Leave: The Newport-Mesa Unified School District ("District"), the Newport-Mesa Federation of Teachers ("N-MFT"), and the California School Employees Association Chapter #18 ("C.S.E.A. or Association"), the Newport-Mesa Administrators Association ("NMAA"), and the Supervisory/Confidential Employees Unit ("S/CEU"), agree to the establishment of two Catastrophic Leave programs for eligible employees.

The intent of these programs is to provide additional financial protection to those eligible employees who face a period of prolonged absence from work resulting from a catastrophic illness or injury. Catastrophic illness or injury shall mean illness or injury that is expected to incapacitate the employee, spouse, or child as defined under the current N-MUSD health benefits plan which requires the employee to take time off from work on a continuous or intermittent basis for an extended period of time, and taking time off work creates a financial hardship for the employee because the employee has exhausted all sick leave and other paid leave entitlements inclusive of differential pay. (Reference: California Ed. Code 44043.5). The two programs developed in cooperation with the District, Federation, and Association are the Catastrophic Leave Bank and Individual Catastrophic Leave Accounts.

ARTICLE 1 AGREEMENT

- 1.1. This agreement is made and entered into July 1, 2022, by and between the Newport-Mesa Unified School District, hereinafter referred to as "District" and CSEA and its Newport-Mesa Chapter #18, hereinafter referred to as "CSEA #18," an affiliate of California School Employees Association. The District recognizes the right of CSEA #18 to seek and obtain assistance on its behalf from paid staff of the California School Employees Association.
- 1.2. This agreement is entered into pursuant to Chapter 10.7 (commencing with Section 3540) of Division 4 of Title 1 of the California Government Code.
- 1.3. This agreement shall be effective on July 1, 2022, and shall remain in full force and effect until June 30, 2025. The parties agree to negotiate a Classified Bargaining Agreement between CSEA and the District with a term starting on July 1, 2025. This agreement shall not be extended orally, and it is understood that the new agreement shall expire on the date indicated.

The agreement reflects changes in Articles 1, 3, 8, 11, 12, 17, and 18.

Both parties agree to follow the terms and conditions of the Classified Bargaining Agreement as described in the above paragraphs with reopener negotiations for the 2024-2025 fiscal year. The Parties may each re-open two (2) articles of their choice in addition to Article 11, Wages and Article 12, Health and Welfare Benefits for the 2024-2025 fiscal year. The parties will present articles through public notice. Nothing in this agreement shall be considered as limiting any rights the parties otherwise retain under the provisions of the Educational Employment Relations Act.

- 1.3.1. CSEA agrees to the philosophy of participatory negotiations and will make every attempt to work cooperatively with management in determining collective bargaining issues.
- 1.3.2. CSEA, the Superintendent's designee, the Personnel Commission's representative, and the Deputy Superintendent/Chief Business Official will meet on a regular basis to discuss budget updates, current issues and potential problems, and attempt to resolve those problems in a cooperative, interest-based manner.

ARTICLE 2 RECOGNITION

- 2.1. The District recognizes CSEA #18 as the exclusive bargaining representative in accordance with Section 3540.1 (e), Chapter 10.7 of Division 4 of the Government Code. The exclusive representative shall represent all employees in the classified service as defined by Section 45256 of the California Education Code who hold positions in the District including, but not limited to those listed in Appendix B.
- 2.2. The exclusive representative shall not represent employees not referenced in 2.1 nor management, confidential, or supervisory positions as presently exist and may be created in the future.
- 2.3. The District shall advise CSEA #18 in writing of any new or retitled classified positions, and whether or not they are to be included in the bargaining unit.
 - 2.3.1. CSEA recognizes the Personnel Commission's ability to determine whether or not a new or retitled position should or should not be included in the Bargaining Unit and make appropriate recommendations to the Superintendent. CSEA shall notify the District, in writing, if it disagrees with the Personnel Commission's recommendation.
 - 2.3.2. Disagreements on determination of positions within the Bargaining Unit shall be resolved in accordance with PERB rules and regulations.
- 2.4. CSEA recognizes the Personnel Commission's authority to classify positions and CSEA reserves its right to express its opinion regarding those classification decisions to the Personnel Commission. CSEA shall notify the District, in writing, if it disagrees with the Personnel Commission's decision.
 - 2.4.1. CSEA recognizes the authority of the Personnel Commission to determine minimum education, experience, and skill requirements for particular classifications, and CSEA reserves its right to express its opinion to the Personnel Commission regarding those determinations. CSEA shall notify the District, in writing, if it disagrees with the Personnel Commission's decision.
- 2.5. Personnel Commission authority is defined in the Rules and Regulations, Education Code, PERB decisions and applicable court decisions. CSEA reserves the right to negotiate mandatory subjects of bargaining where applicable.

ARTICLE 3 HOURS OF EMPLOYMENT

- 3.1. Each employee shall be assigned a fixed number of hours per day, days per week, and months per year upon employment. The District shall also establish the assigned work schedule for all classified positions at the beginning of each school year, at the beginning of each summer recess, or transfer of assignment. It is recognized by the parties that the varying educational needs of the District may require a temporary variation in daily hours, in which case employees shall be given advance notice. The employees assigned work schedule may be changed at other times upon mutual agreement between the employee and the immediate supervisor. If there is no mutual agreement between the employee and the immediate supervisor to change the employee's assigned work schedule, the issue may be referred to CSEA and the District, and any resolution shall be binding upon all parties. Solutions must meet student and program requirements.
 - 3.1.1. An employee in the bargaining unit who is authorized by the Site Administrator to work an average of thirty (30) minutes or more per day in excess of his/her regular part-time assignment for a period of twenty (20) work days or more within any thirty-five (35) working day period shall have his/her regular assignment adjusted upward to reflect the longer hours, effective with the 21st day. However, the affected employee will be entitled to the increased hours only after the provisions of Article 17 and 7.2 of this Agreement have been satisfied.
 - 3.1.2. Employees on limited term assignments shall receive all rights and benefits in accordance with the CSEA Newport-Mesa Unified School District's Agreement, while serving in the limited term assignment, including health and welfare benefits prorated to the employee's hours of assignment.
 - 3.1.2.1. Employees not eligible for health and welfare benefits who accept limited term assignments shall not become eligible for health and welfare benefits as a result of a limited term assignment.
 - 3.1.2.2. Employees eligible and participating in health and welfare benefits, who receive a limited term assignment of sixty (60) calendar days or more, shall receive additional hours of proration credit for health and welfare benefits for the period of time served in the limited term assignment.
 - 3.1.2.3. Employees eligible and participating in health and welfare benefits who receive an aggregate of limited terms assignments of sixty (60) calendar days or more each school year, shall receive additional hours of proration credit for health and welfare benefits for the period of time served in the limited term assignment.
 - 3.1.2.4. The District shall not use limited term assignments to avoid filling existing vacancies.
 - 3.1.3. The District may offer part-time employees temporary extra hour assignments which shall be offered to employees at the same job site and within the same classification, in an equitable manner and rotated among eligible employees, before the assignment may be offered to an employee located at another job site

and in the same classification except as provided in Section The total number of hours worked may not exceed eight (8) hours per day, including the extra hour assignment.

- 3.1.3.1. Extra hour assignments shall not be used to avoid provisions 3.1.1 and 7.2.
- 3.1.3.2. Extra hour assignments are separate and distinct from regular assignments in the employee's same classification.
- 3.1.3.3. Extra hour assignments may be used to substitute for employees in the same classification or to perform temporary projects [not to exceed six (6) months in the same classification].
- 3.1.3.4. Employees who accept extra hour assignments shall not receive additional benefits for the extra hour assignments.

3.1.4. Limited Term Assignments

- 3.1.4.1. Recess Periods:
 - 3.1.4.1.1. Employees shall be offered first opportunity for limited term assignments during recess periods in their current job classification in order of seniority in class.
 - 3.1.4.1.2. If employees do not accept, or are unavailable for recess assignments in their current job classification, the District may offer recess assignments on a limited term basis to other employees.
 - 3.1.4.1.3. Employees who accept a recess assignment on a limited term basis shall continue to accrue benefits, but shall receive wages applicable to the recess assignment classification. If the applicable range is lower than the employee's regular assignment, the employee shall be placed at the same step as their regular assignment, or at the accelerated hiring rate step, if that is greater.

3.1.4.2. Summer Session Programs:

3.1.4.2.1. Employees shall be offered first opportunity to limited term assignments during Summer Session programs in their current job classification. Employees will be placed on the list by district seniority. An eligibility list consisting of the top three ranks will be provided to the hiring authority.

3.1.5. Casual Labor Program

The District may provide an opportunity for employees with less than five (5) years of service to work additional days beyond the normal work assignment during the following Recess Periods: President's week or Spring break.

- 3.1.5.1. A maximum of sixty (60) employees, thirty (30) for each of the two recess periods will be offered a position by seniority. The number of assignments is subject to the availability of casual labor work assignments.
- 3.1.5.2. Employees will be eligible to work for the number of hours per day in their regular assignment.
- 3.1.5.3. The available work assignments will be posted two weeks prior to the recess period with a five (5) day timeline. Eligible employees may submit a request for an assignment during the five (5) day window.
- 3.1.5.4. The Casual Labor rate will be paid for the hours worked for all employees participating in the program.
- 3.2. The normal work week for full-time classified employees shall consist of five (5) consecutive days, eight (8) hours per day, and forty (40) hours per week, not including the lunch period.
 - 3.2.1. With the concurrence of the District and the employee, a normal full-time assignment may consist of either: (a) ten hours per day and forty hours per week, not including the lunch period, or (b) nine hours per day, eighty hours per two-week work schedule, consisting of eight, nine-hour days, and one, eight-hour day, not including the lunch period.

3.3. Rest Periods

- 3.3.1. Employees of the District shall be entitled to a fifteen (15) minute rest period with pay in each four (4) hour working period. The immediate supervisor shall determine the number of employees to be off at one time. This rest period is not to be used to lengthen the lunch period or to shorten the workday, and may not be accumulated for use at a later period.
- 3.3.2. Employees shall be permitted reasonable access to restroom facilities.
- 3.3.3. Less than four (4) hour employees are not entitled to a rest period, requests to leave an assigned work area to briefly attend to unavoidable urgent needs (other than 3.3.2) will be referred to the immediate supervisor for approval.

3.4. Lunch Periods

3.4.1. The length and specific time of the duty-free lunch period shall be determined by the immediate supervisor after discussion with the employee involved.

Full-time assignment employees shall be entitled to a lunch period of at least thirty (30) minutes and not more than sixty (60) minutes. The length of the lunch period shall not be considered a part of the normal working day. The lunch period shall not be used for shortening the workday or accumulated for use at a later period. Employees shall not be restricted from leaving the work site during their designated lunch period.

3.5. Tardiness

3.5.1. Employees are entitled to compensation for the actual hours worked only and, upon mutual agreement of the employee and the employee's immediate supervisor, the employee may be given an opportunity to make up time lost due to tardiness. Any unit member who demonstrates a pattern of repeated tardiness will be given written notice that continued tardiness may result in disciplinary action as provided in the Personnel Commission Rules and Regulations.

3.6. Overtime

- 3.6.1. When the Superintendent or his/her designee determines that the workday or workweek must be extended in order to carry on the business of the District, the following shall apply:
 - 3.6.1.1. Overtime shall only be paid when the work is authorized by the Superintendent or his/her designee in advance of the overtime performance.
 - 3.6.1.2. Overtime work shall be compensated at a rate equal to one and one-half (1 1/2) hours for each one (1) hour worked in excess of eight (8) hours in one day and forty (40) hours in one week.
 - 3.6.1.2.1. Overtime for an assignment as specified in 3.2.1 shall be compensated after completion of ten (10) hours per day and forty (40) hours per week.
 - 3.6.1.3. For the purposes of computing the number of hours worked, time during which an employee is excused from work because of holidays, sick leave, vacation, compensating time off, or other paid leave of absence shall be considered as time worked by the employee.
 - 3.6.1.4. For those employees who have an average work day of four (4) hours or more, but less than eight (8) hours, and who do not work a work week as specified in 3.2.1, the employee shall be compensated for any work required to be performed on the sixth or seventh day following commencement of the work week at a rate equal to one and one-half (1 1/2) hours for each hour worked on the sixth and seventh day.
 - 3.6.1.5. For those employees who have an average work day of less than four (4) hours during the work week, the employee shall be

compensated for any work required to be performed on the seventh day following commencement of his/her work week at a rate equal to one and one-half $(1 \ 1/2)$ hours for each hour worked on the seventh day.

- 3.6.1.6. If an employee is required to work on a day which is an employee holiday as specified in Article 10, the employee shall receive overtime in addition to the normal pay for the holiday at the rate of time and one-half for all hours worked on the holiday.
- 3.6.1.7. Notwithstanding the provisions of 3.6.1.4 through 3.6.1.6, the District may establish a position or class of positions for which employees are required to work exclusively on weekends or holidays, and the position(s) may be excluded from the benefits of overtime for those weekends and holidays. The District shall not create a position or class of positions under this article to avoid the payment of overtime.
- 3.6.1.8. Hours compensated at an overtime rate for hours worked in excess of eight (8) hours in one day, or in case of an assignment as specified in 3.2.1, ten (10) hours in one day, shall not be counted again in determining the hours worked in excess of forty (40) hours per week.
- 3.6.1.9. Overtime shall be distributed and rotated as equally as is practical among employees in the bargaining unit within each department, site and classification, except as provided in **17.12**.
- 3.6.1.10. Assignments by seniority or by order of accumulated overtime hours may be temporarily disregarded in an emergency situation which requires immediate attention.
- 3.6.1.11. Employees may refuse overtime assignments unless no other qualified employees with appropriate skills are available. If all eligible employees refuse an overtime assignment, the supervisor may direct employees to work the overtime on an equitable, non-discriminatory basis.

3.7. Overtime Compensation

3.7.1. The District will provide compensation or compensatory time off at a rate equal to one and one-half (1 1/2) times the regular rate of pay for employees designated by the District and authorized to perform such overtime. Compensatory time off may be requested by an employee in-lieu of overtime pay, and taken by the employee if in the judgment of the department head and/or supervisor it will not interfere with the effective operation of the department. An employee may accumulate up to eighty (80) hours of such compensatory time. More compensatory time, up to a maximum of two hundred and forty (240) hours, may be accumulated with the prior approval of a Human Resources Administrator. Training sessions will be conducted for all Leadership staff

regarding use/assignment of overtime for their departments. Tracking systems will be developed/monitored for overtime hours. The employee shall be advised of the method of compensation prior to the working of overtime.

- 3.7.2. If the compensatory time-off is to be provided, it shall be taken at a time mutually agreeable to the employee and the employee's supervisor, but in no event more than twelve (12) months after the overtime was earned. If compensatory time is not used within the twelve (12) month period, the District shall pay the employee for overtime at the employee's current rate.
- 3.8. Minimum Hours in Case of Call Back or Call In
 - 3.8.1. When the District requires an employee to work on a weekend or holiday when the employee was not regularly scheduled to work and the immediate supervisor does not provide the employee with five (5) work days' advance notice of the required weekend or holiday work, the employee shall receive a minimum of three (3) hours of the employee's applicable rate of pay.
 - 3.8.2. If an employee is required by his/her immediate supervisor to return to work after completing the regularly scheduled work day and the immediate supervisor does not provide the employee with 24 hours advance notice of the required return to work, the employee shall receive a minimum of three (3) hours at the employee's applicable rate of pay.
- 3.9. Cancellation of Scheduled Overtime
 - 3.9.1. An employee shall be notified of any overtime cancellation by the District at the end of the work day prior to the time that the employee was required to report for work. If the employee is not so notified and the overtime is canceled, the employee shall receive a minimum of two (2) hours pay at his/her applicable rate of pay.
 - 3.9.2. When an employee reports for work and is not allowed to work through no fault of the employee, the employee shall be paid three (3) hours at the employee's applicable overtime rate.
- 3.10. Non-Student Days
 - 3.10.1. On any school day during which students would otherwise be in attendance but are not, and for which certificated personnel receive regular pay, bargaining unit members shall be required to report to work and shall receive regular pay. All bargaining unit members may request to take these days utilizing appropriate available leave accrual.
- 3.11. Employees who are on less than twelve (12) months assignments will be given preference for substitute assignments during the periods of non-assignment if the assignment is within the employee's classification and the employee is otherwise qualified. These employees must be available for assignments on a daily basis.

ARTICLE 4 GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

4.1. General Provisions

Grievant - is an employee in the bargaining unit covered by the terms of this agreement who alleges a grievance. CSEA #18 shall have the right to be the grievant on provisions of Article 13 regarding Association Rights.

Grievance - is an allegation by a grievant that the grievant has been adversely affected by a misinterpretation, a misapplication, or a violation of a specific provision of this agreement as approved or ratified on May 26, 2004 Article 4.1.2.

- 4.1.1. No reprisals of any kind shall be taken by the Superintendent or any member or representative of the administration or Board of Education against the grievant or any representative of the grievant by reason of their bringing a grievance or participating in a grievance; nor shall any reprisals of any kind be taken by CSEA #18 against either the grievant, the District, or any District employee in the grievance procedure by reason of such participation or decision.
- 4.1.2. The grievant may request assistance from CSEA #18 or another employee of the District to assist in processing the grievance and CSEA #18 may represent a grievant at the Informal Level and thereafter. Representation or participation by another party shall be only at the request of the grievant. Whether or not the grievant is represented by others or represents him/herself, the grievant shall be present at each grievance conference.
- 4.1.3. Both parties agree that the proceedings of the grievance shall be kept informal and confidential.
- 4.1.4. The time limits specified at each level in the grievance procedure shall be considered to be the maximums. If the supervisor or the Superintendent or his/her designee fails to comply with the time limits set forth, the grievant may process the grievance to the next level of the grievance procedure. If any time limit in this article is not met by the grievant, it is deemed that the grievant considers the grievance to be resolved. The time limits, however, may be extended by mutual written agreement.
- 4.1.5. The grievant and/or the grievant's representative shall be provided reasonable release time without loss of pay at Level One or above for the purposes of attending grievance conferences or hearings. A reasonable number of witnesses who appear at the conference or hearing as called by either party shall be accorded the same right. Grievants and/or their representative shall provide adequate notice to their immediate supervisors reasonably in advance of the anticipated absence from duty.
- 4.1.6. All documents, communications, and records dealing with the processing of a grievance shall be filed separately from the personnel files of the participants.

- 4.1.7. The District shall attempt to hear grievances and hold the grievance conferences during the regular work hours of the employee and of the District prior to Level Four.
- 4.1.8. A grievance may be presented by an employee on behalf of a group of employees providing the following conditions are met:
 - 4.1.8.1. each of the grievances involve the same contract provision or provisions;
 - 4.1.8.2. each of the grievances involve the same set of related facts and conditions;
 - 4.1.8.3. each of the employees who are affected by the grievance is named;
 - 4.1.8.4. one employee presents the grievance on behalf of all members.

In case of a grievance presented by one employee on behalf of a group of employees, the decision on the grievance shall be deemed to be the decision applicable to all named employees to the extent that the same related facts and conditions exist.

By mutual agreement between the District and the employee, all persons affected by that grievance may be present at the grievance hearings.

- 4.1.9. The grievance process may be expedited by mutual agreement between the grievant and the District by combining or eliminating Levels One and/or Two of the grievance process.
- 4.1.10. A copy of each grievance filed at Level One or thereafter, and the District response, shall be forwarded to CSEA #18. When a representative of CSEA #18 is not present at Level One or thereafter, CSEA #18 may present in writing its views on the grievance and the response of the District.
- 4.2. Grievance Levels
 - 4.2.1. Informal Level
 - 4.2.1.1. Before filing a formal grievance, the grievant shall, within 25 days after the occurrence or act of omission giving rise to the alleged grievance or when the grievant could reasonably be expected to know of the event which gives rise to the grievance, attempt to resolve the alleged grievance by an informal conference with the immediate supervisor. If the immediate supervisor and the grievant reach agreement in the informal conference and the agreement is not activated by the parties, the twenty (20) days stated above shall be reinstated. The date of the informal meeting shall be noted by both parties.

4.2.2. Formal Level

4.2.2.1. Level One

In the event the grievance is not resolved at the informal level, the grievant must present the grievance on the prescribed District form to the immediate supervisor within ten (10) days of the informal meeting.

The form shall include statements indicating:

- (a) How the grievant was adversely affected;
- (b) The specific section of the contract allegedly violated;

(c) The specific remedy sought by the grievant to resolve the grievance.

Within ten (10) days after receiving the grievance, the immediate supervisor shall hold a conference with the grievant regarding the grievance, and the immediate supervisor shall communicate his/her decision to the grievant in writing.

4.2.2.2. Level Two

In the event the grievance is not resolved at Level One, the grievant may appeal the decision to the next appropriate level of administration within ten (10) days after response at Level One or the expiration of the ten (10) day response time in Level One. This statement shall include a copy of the original grievance, the decision rendered, and a clear, concise statement of the reasons for the appeal. The appeal shall be submitted on the prescribed form.

Within ten (10) days after receiving the grievance, the administrator or his/her designee shall hold a conference with the grievant regarding the grievance. Within ten (10) days after receiving the grievance, the administrator or his/her designee shall communicate his/her decision to the grievant in writing.

4.2.2.3. Level Three

In the event the grievance is not resolved at Level Two, the grievant may, within ten (10) days after receipt of the Level Two response, request that the District and the grievant, by mutual agreement, elect to submit the grievance to mediation to attempt to resolve the grievance by informal agreement prior to proceeding to Level Three. If there is agreement to submit the grievance to mediation, the District shall contact the California State Conciliation Service and request that a mediator be appointed. The mediation shall be limited to a total of eight (8) hours, unless the parties agree to a continuance, and this service shall be provided at no cost to the parties. The parties shall attempt to reduce

outstanding issues, and if possible, settle the dispute. The mediator, however, shall not have the power or authority to render a decision on the issue(s) or impose a settlement on the parties. Any statements made during the mediation process (other than those already documented at Levels One and Two), shall be confidential, shall not be considered precedential in nature, and shall not be admissible in any future court, administrative proceeding, or additional step in the grievance procedure. If mediation does not satisfactorily resolve the grievance, the grievant may continue his/her appeal of the grievance to Level Three within ten (10) days of the last mediation session.

In the event the grievance is not resolved at Level Two or by the above mediation step, the grievant may appeal the decision to the Superintendent or his/her designee within ten (10) days after the response at Level Two, the expiration of the ten (10) day response time in Level Two, or within ten (10) days of the last mediation session. The grievant shall include a copy of the original grievance and appeal, the decisions rendered, and a clear, concise statement of the reasons for the appeal. The appeal shall be submitted on the prescribed form. Within ten (10) days after receiving the grievance, the Superintendent or his/her designee shall hold a conference with the grievant regarding the grievance. Within ten (10) days after receiving the grievance, the superintendent or his/her designee shall hold a conference with the grievant regarding the grievance. Within ten (10) days after receiving the grievance, the superintendent or his/her decision to the grievant, in writing.

4.2.2.4. Level Four

If the alleged grievance is not resolved at Level Three, the grievant may, within ten (10) days after receipt of the Level Three response, request that CSEA #18 submit the grievance to advisory arbitration. A copy of the request to CSEA #18 shall be forwarded to the Superintendent or his/her designee. CSEA #18 shall notify the Superintendent in writing within ten (10) days after receipt of the request from the grievant as to whether or not the grievance will be submitted for advisory arbitration; however, CSEA #18 has the exclusive right to appeal a grievance to advisory arbitration; however, CSEA #18 may not take a grievance to advisory arbitration without the written consent of the grievant.

4.2.2.4.1. CSEA #18 and the District shall attempt to agree upon an arbitrator. If no agreement can be reached within five (5) days, they shall request the California State Conciliation Service to supply a list of names of persons who are experienced in arbitration. Within five (5) days, each party shall alternately strike names until only one name remains. The remaining panel member shall be the arbitrator. The order of striking shall be determined by lot.

- 4.2.2.4.2. Except as noted in 4.2.2.4.5.1, the fees and expenses of the arbitrator and the hearing shall be borne equally by the District and CSEA #18. All other expenses shall be borne by the party incurring them.
- 4.2.2.4.3. The arbitrator shall have no power to add to, subtract from, or modify the terms of the contract or applicable law or rules and regulations which have the force and effect of law.
- 4.2.2.4.4. The issues before the arbitrator shall be restricted to those identified in the written grievance and the answers thereto at each step. The arbitrator shall hear evidence and argument as soon as possible and shall deliver to the parties within thirty (30) days a written recommendation on the issues submitted to him/her.
- 4.2.2.4.5. The decision of the arbitrator shall be in the form of a recommendation to the Board of Education, but shall be final and binding on CSEA #18. CSEA #18 waives any rights for either Board or judicial review. If the District does not file a request to the Board of Education to undertake review of the arbitrator's recommendation within ten (10) days of its issuance, then the decision of the arbitrator shall be deemed adopted by the Board and becomes final and binding on the District as well as CSEA #18. If a timely request for review is filed by the District with the Board, it shall then undertake review of the entire hearing records and briefs. The Board shall permit oral arguments by representatives of the District. Within thirty (30) days after receiving the request for review, the Board shall render a decision on the matter which shall be final and binding on all parties.
 - 4.2.2.4.5.1. If the Board of Education reverses the arbitrator's decision, the District shall pay the full cost of the arbitrator's service.

ARTICLE 5 SAFETY

- 5.1. The safety of pupils and employees is of the utmost concern to the District and CSEA #18. To ensure that exposure to unsafe conditions is minimized; the District and employees shall report any unsafe conditions to their immediate supervisors and/or the Worker's Compensation Analyst. No retaliation against an employee shall be taken by the District by reason of an employee reporting a safety hazard.
- 5.2. CSEA #18 shall appoint two members to the District General Employees' Safety Committee to assist in the administration of the District's safety program.
- 5.3. Employees will report to work wearing clothing and/or footwear conforming to the California Occupational Safety and Health Act relating to proper head, eye, face, body, and footwear. Employees who, in the opinion of the District, violate the Cal OSHA Safety Code, shall be given one written warning to conform to the Safety Code. Employees who fail to comply will not be allowed to work until they conform to the applicable code, and may be subject to disciplinary action including, but not limited to, loss of pay.
 - 5.3.1. Conforming head protection means bump hats or hard hats which are supplied by the District (conforms to ANSI standards).
 - 5.3.2. Conforming eye and/or face protection consists of safety glasses, and/or face shield, and/or hearing protection devices which are supplied by the District (conforms to ANSI standards).
 - 5.3.3. Conforming body protection means clothing of such texture and consistency which will provide protection for body parts which may be exposed to radiation hazards or to hazardous or flying substances or objects. Radiation hazards refer to exposure to ultra-violet or infra-red rays. Hazardous objects refer to hot surfaces; moving and/or rotating parts of machinery; toxic trees, shrubs, and other vegetation; or trees, shrubs, or vegetation with protruding spines; toxic chemicals; flammable liquids; corrosive substances; irritants or oxidizing agents. Clothing which meets these requirements will provide protection to arms to the wrists, and legs to the ankles. At any time when full arm protection by nature of the job is not required, long sleeve clothing will not be mandated. However, T-shirts or sweat shirt-type tops which might be worn when full-arm protection is not required, must have a fully bound sleeve opening of at least one (1) inch in length. Loose sleeves, tails or ties, lapels, cuffs, or other loose clothing which may become entangled in moving machinery shall not be worn. Long hair must be enclosed within a hat or hair net when working with rotating or other moving machinery.
 - 5.3.4. Conforming foot protection means shoes which by design will provide protection from foot injuries from hot, corrosive and/or poisonous substances, falling objects, crushing or penetrating actions. Where the job exposes the employee's feet to severe crushing actions, the District will provide adequate foot protection. Footwear will be composed of leather or leather-like vinyl material or a combination of both, which will be of sufficient thickness to preclude the penetration of normal and routine sharp objects expected to be encountered in the working environment.

- 5.3.5. All other safety items concerning body protection, such as gloves or gloves of specific type, or specific items of clothing to protect an employee while spraying toxic substances or breathing protection devices of any type, will be supplied by the District (conforms to ANSI standards).
- 5.3.6. Employees may request safety and protective items from their supervisor and/or Worker's Compensation Analyst. All requests will be reviewed by the supervisor and/or Worker's Compensation Analyst and approved if deemed appropriate and necessary.
- 5.4. CSEA #18 and the District agree the safety and health of students, staff, and the public requires every reasonable effort be made to discourage alcohol and/or illegal substance abuse. The District and CSEA #18 further agree to make every reasonable effort to protect students, staff, and the public from alcohol and/or illegal drug use.
- 5.5. CSEA #18 and the District agree to implement controlled substance testing as a part of required regular physical examinations for employees required by class description to have commercial driver's licenses and/or special driver's certificates following established procedures of the District selected medical facility and approved laboratory methods.
 - 5.5.1. For purposes of this subsection, the term "controlled substance" means any substance under section 102(6) of the Controlled Substances Act [21 U.S.C. 802(6)] specified by the Secretary.
- 5.6. Reasonable Suspicion Testing/Post Accident

CSEA #18 and the District agree the safety and health of students, staff, and the public requires every reasonable effort be made to discourage alcohol and/or controlled substance abuse among all employees. The District and CSEA #18 further agree to make every reasonable effort to protect students, staff, and the public from alcohol and/or controlled substance abuse.

5.6.1. Application

This section applies to all classified bargaining unit employees.

5.6.2. Notice

All employees subject to testing for controlled substances and alcohol shall be individually notified, in advance and in writing that they are subject to reasonable suspicion and/or post-accident testing while on duty. The notice shall state that the only such tests required by the employer are same as those required by the employer specified in Title 49 of the Code of Federal Regulations, Part 382. Employees driving district vehicles will be provided annual training on District Vehicle Accident procedures.

- 5.6.3. Reasonable Suspicion Testing
 - 5.6.3.1. A reasonable suspicion test must be based upon specific, contemporaneous, articulable, observations concerning the appearance, behavior, speech, or body odors of the employee or in the event an accident occurs while a classified employee is driving a district vehicle where there is reasonable suspicion that the driver of the vehicle may be under the influence of alcohol or other drugs.
 - 5.6.3.2. Reasonable suspicion observations must be made by a Human Resources Administrator (and/or trained administrative designee) or by a Transportation Administrator/Supervisor.
 - 5.6.3.3. Reasonable suspicion observations must be contemporaneous, i.e.; they must be made just before, during, or just after the employee's performance of a safety-sensitive duty.
 - 5.6.3.4. Employees for whom a reasonable suspicion determination has been made will be placed on paid administrative leave pending test results.
 - 5.6.3.5. Tests based on reasonable suspicion of alcohol misuse shall be promptly administered. If the test is not given within two hours following the reasonable suspicion determination, the employer shall prepare and maintain on file a statement of the reasons the test was not promptly administered. The employee will be given a copy of this statement. No test based on reasonable suspicion of alcohol misuse will be given that is not within eight hours of the reasonable suspicion determination.
 - 5.6.3.6. A written record of the reasonable suspicion observations, dated and signed by the administrator making the observations, must be made within 24 hours. The report shall contain what was observed directly by the administrator as well as what was reported by others. A copy of this record will be given to the employee upon request after the results of the test are released. Names of specific witnesses may be redacted in the record when furnished to the employee who was observed.
 - 5.6.3.7. The supervisor or District official who makes the reasonable suspicion observations shall not conduct the test or participate in the collection or chain of custody of any specimen for testing.
 - 5.6.3.8. If requested by the employee a CSEA representative may be present to ensure that an employee's rights are protected. However, a reasonable suspicion test may not be delayed for more than one (1) hour to accommodate a representation request. Under no circumstances shall the CSEA representative be required to participate in determining if reasonable suspicion exists for further investigation.

5.6.4. Post-Accident Testing

- 5.6.4.1. As soon as practicable following an accident involving a District motor vehicle, the employer shall test the following individuals for alcohol and controlled substances: Any covered employee who was performing safety-sensitive functions with respect to the vehicle, and/or
 - 5.6.4.1.1. Any employee, who was operating the vehicle, if the accident involved the loss of human life, and/or
 - 5.6.4.1.2. Any employee, who receives a citation under state or local law for a moving violation arising from the accident.
 - 5.6.4.1.3. No post-accident test for alcohol will be given more than eight (8) hours after the accident.
 - 5.6.4.1.4. No post-accident test for controlled substances will be given more than twenty-four (24) hours after the accident.
- 5.6.4.2. Any employee driving a district vehicle who is involved in an accident shall immediately notify transportation dispatch and his/her supervisor of the accident and shall promptly complete a District accident report form.
- 5.6.5. Testing Procedures

All tests for alcohol or controlled substances must comply with the requirements for such test set forth in Title 49 of the Code of Federal Regulations, Part 40. In addition:

- 5.6.5.1. No District employee shall serve as either a collection site person for controlled substance testing or as a breath alcohol technician for alcohol testing of employees.
- 5.6.5.2. The District will provide any employee being tested under this provision with latex gloves to provide for a sanitary and untainted collection of the urine sample. Failure to use the gloves provided will not invalidate the results of the test or these procedures.
- 5.6.5.3. All testing shall be conducted in private setting. In the case of controlled substance testing, no direct observation of an employee's urination by a collection site person is permitted except for the reasons stated in Title 49 of the code of Federal Regulations, section 40.25, subdivision (e), and then only be a same gender collection site person who is not employed by the District.

- 5.6.5.4. Except for a test requested by an employee for a test of the remainder of a split sample, the testing laboratory for controlled substance testing shall be a forensics laboratory approved for urine and drug testing by the department of US Health and Human Services. By mutual agreement, this list of accepted laboratories may be revised as necessary.
- 5.6.5.5. Any tests that do not comply with the requirements of Title 49 of the Code of Federal Regulations, Part 40 shall be treated as a negative test.
- 5.6.5.6. Any tests based on reasonable suspicion observations that do not adhere to the procedures as outlined herein shall be treated as a negative test

5.6.6. Positive Tests

- 5.6.6.1. A positive test for alcohol must be a confirmation test by an evidential breath testing device capable of printout and sequential numbering and must show an alcohol concentration of 0.06 grams of alcohol per 210 liters of breath or greater. Such a test is positive even if that concentration is caused by prescribed medication.
- 5.6.6.2. A positive test for controlled substances must be a confirmation test by gas chromatography/mass spectrometry techniques and must show one of the following

(1)15 ng/ml (nanograms per milliliter) of marijuana metabolite;
(2)150 ng/ml of cocaine metabolite;
(3)300 ng/ml of either morphine or codeine;

- (3)300 ng/ml of either morphine or codeine;
- (4)25 ng/ml of phencyclidine; or
- (5)500 ng/ml of amphetamine or methamphetamine.

(Note: Adjustments to these amounts shall occur if necessary to remain in compliance with Federal Regulations. The District shall notify CSEA of any changes in these amounts prior to implementation and the medical review officer must conclude that there is no legitimate explanation, such as prescribed medication, for the result.)

- 5.6.6.3. No positive test for controlled substances shall be reported to the employer until after:
 - 5.6.6.3.1. The medical review officer has contacted the employee directly, on a confidential basis, and given the employee an opportunity to discuss the test results and the employee's medical history, including medication, in confidence;

- 5.6.6.3.2. Within 72 hours of the employee's notification that the test was positive, the employee may request that the split sample be tested by a different forensic laboratory, certified by the Department of Health and Human Services;
- 5.6.6.3.3. The remainder of the split sample has been tested and found to be positive;
- 5.6.6.3.4. If the medical review officer concludes that there is a legitimate explanation for the positive test, such as prescription or over-the-counter medication or a negative result in the test of the remainder of the split sample, the medical review officer must report the test to the District as a negative test;
- 5.6.6.3.5. The medical review officer shall be a licensed physician with special training in substance abuse disorders, the medical use of prescription drugs and the pharmacology and toxicology of alcohol and controlled substances. The medical review officer shall not be an employee of the District; and
- 5.6.6.3.6. No results shall be released if it is found that the District did not follow the procedures as outlined herein.
- 5.6.7. Disciplinary Action for Prohibited Conduct

All classified employees are subject to discipline up to and including suspension and/or immediate termination of employment as is appropriate in accordance with applicable law and District policies and procedures. Severity of the disciplinary action will be based on the circumstances of the infraction and prior work history, including prior disciplinary action(s) of the employee. Employees who are unable to perform their job duties due to a license suspension may be subject to disciplinary action. Disciplinary guidelines for prohibited conduct are as follows:

5.6.7.1.	Drug Testing	First Offense	Second Offense
(1)	Refusal to provide a urine sample when required	Will be treated as a positive test result	Will be treated as a positive test result

(2)	Substituting, adulterating or otherwise tampering with a urine sample, testing equipment or related paraphernalia	Resignation or Termination	
(3)	Unauthorized possession and/or disclosure of any controlled substance or related paraphernalia	Reprimand to termination	3 days suspension to termination
(4)	Use of, or being under the influence of a controlled substance, as determined by a positive test result	5 days suspension, and/or successful completion of rehabilitation.	Resignation or Termination
5.6.7.2.	<u>Alcohol</u>	First Offense	Second Offense
(1)	Refusal to submit to evidential breath test	Will be treated as a positive test result	Will be treated as a positive test result
(2)	Use of, or being under the influence of alcohol on duty with a level of BAC under .08	24 hours unpaid leave and/or referral to an intervention program	5 days suspension to termination
(3)	Use of, or being under the influence of alcohol on duty with a .08 or above BAC test result.	5 days suspension, and/or successful completion of rehabilitation to termination	Resignation or Termination
5672	Treatment and/ar D	habilitation	

5.6.7.3. Treatment and/or Rehabilitation

An employee who has a positive test for a first offense violation for alcohol or controlled substances reported to the District by the Substance Abuse Professional (SAP) may be required as a condition of continuing employment to participate in a substance abuse treatment and/or rehabilitation program provided that:

- 5.6.7.3.1. The cost of any treatment and/or rehabilitation program prescribed by the Substance Abuse Professional (SAP) shall be provided through the District's HMO medical plan. If additional expenses are incurred in the treatment program, the District will reimburse the employee up to \$2,000 (two thousand dollars) upon their physician's notice of successful completion of the treatment program for a one year period.
- 5.6.7.3.2. If the SAP determines that a treatment and/or rehabilitation program is needed, and if that program does not permit the temporary reassignment of the employee to duties that are not safety sensitive, an employee who has not previously tested positive or utilized a rehabilitation program will be given the same consideration and assistance extended to any employee with any other illness per the terms and conditions of the Agreement between the District and CSEA #18, Article 8-Leaves and the Americans with Disabilities Act.
- 5.6.7.3.3. If it is necessary for an employee to attend the treatment and/or rehabilitation/intervention program during the working hours, the employee shall use the existing leave provisions provided by this agreement in order to attend.
- 5.6.7.3.4. Once the employee is released from or completed a treatment and/or rehabilitation/intervention program, the District may establish a ninety (90) day follow-up testing program for the employee. If the District elects establish а follow-up testing program. to unannounced follow-up testing is permitted for a maximum of three (3) tests during the ninety (90) day window. The first test will occur no sooner than fifteen (15) days from the date the employee was released from or completed the treatment and/or rehabilitation/intervention program. Follow-up testing will be conducted to the same scientific and technical procedures as are used for reasonable suspicion testing.

5.6.8. Miscellaneous

- 5.6.8.1. The CSEA President, President's designee and labor relations representative shall be provided the opportunity to attend the same annual training provided to supervisors for reasonable suspicion determinations.
- 5.6.8.2. The parties agree to treat all test results as confidential medical records and recognize that these records may need to be released in compliance with subpoena in the course of legal proceedings.
- 5.6.8.3. The District respects and acknowledges the right of bargaining unit members to seek and receive CSEA representation for any meeting in which misconduct by the employee is/may be alleged and for which there may be disciplinary action.
- 5.6.8.4. Following the receipt of positive test results, the employer shall not question an employee concerning the use of alcohol and/or controlled substances without first informing the employee of his/her right to have a union representative present throughout the questioning. If the employee then requests union representation, no such questioning shall occur in the absence of the union representative. If the employee does not request or waives union representation at that time, any statements made by the employee thereafter may be used in any disciplinary proceeding whether or not the employee later requests union representation. The employee shall sign a statement indicating they waive their right of representation.
- 5.6.8.5. If the District orders an employee to test under the reasonable suspicion provision of this agreement and the employee tests negative, the employee will be given an official written statement from the District indicating that: (a) the sample provided by the employee failed to identify sufficient levels of alcohol or controlled substance, (b) the test results will be held in the strictest confidence between the supervisors, district level administrator and Human Resources Administrator, (c) no record of this incident is being retained by the District, (d) The District apologizes for any inconvenience this may have caused, and (e) the District acted in the best interest of students and staff in the application of this section of the contract.
- 5.6.8.6. Challenges to the interpretation, application or violation of the Reasonable Suspicion Testing Procedure shall be referred to the Superintendent or designee for review within five (5) working days of the test. The Superintendent or designee shall respond within five (5) working days with a determination as to the validity of the procedure. If the Superintendent or designee determines that the procedure is invalid all results will be treated as a negative test.

Grievances to this procedure shall begin at Level 3 and require the Superintendent's or designee's review as outlined in this section.

5.6.8.7. To the degree permitted by law, the District shall indemnify and hold harmless CSEA, its officers and agents from any award or compromise of damages or liability arising out of any court or administrative action challenging the legality of this article or the implementation thereof. The parties agree that to the extent allowable by law, CSEA shall have the right to decide whether any such action be compromised, defended, tried or appealed regarding all claims against CSEA.

ARTICLE 6 EVALUATION PROCEDURE

- 6.1. Probationary Evaluation
 - 6.1.1. Probationary employees shall serve the District in a satisfactory manner for a period not to exceed six (6) months or one-hundred and thirty (130) days of paid service, whichever is longer, and shall be evaluated at least twice during this probationary period.
 - 6.1.2. Required evaluations shall be performed at least thirty (30) calendar days apart and one evaluation shall be performed at least thirty (30) calendar days prior to the granting of permanent status, unless the probationary employee is released earlier.
- 6.2. Permanent Employee Evaluations
 - 6.2.1. Permanent employees shall be evaluated at least once every two years. Evaluations must be received by June 15th for 12 month employees and by May 1st for all other employees. Evaluations will be based on the current school year. If an evaluation is not received the employee will be considered to meet District standards.
 - 6.2.2. Employees who receive a voluntary transfer should be evaluated at least once during their first six (6) months of assignment.
- 6.3. Evaluations as prescribed in 6.1 and 6.2 shall be the minimum number of required evaluations and employees may be evaluated at more frequent intervals as determined by the District.
- 6.4. Evaluation reports shall be made in such format as prescribed by the District and shall be prepared by the employee's immediate supervisor and/or his/her designee who has direct knowledge of the employee's work. The immediate supervisor shall be responsible for employee's evaluation.
- 6.5. The immediate supervisor shall submit the evaluation report to the employee and a conference shall be held with the employee if the evaluation has any unsatisfactory category. All evaluations shall be signed by the employee in order to indicate that the employee has received a copy of the evaluation. The employee shall be given an opportunity to write comments regarding the evaluation on the evaluation form, as the employee deems necessary. Comments will be attached and submitted within 10 workdays of receipt of the evaluation or conference, whichever is later. The employee shall be given a copy of the evaluation.
- 6.6. Evaluations shall be filed in the employee's personnel records and shall be available for review by the District and the employee and by his/her representative upon written authorization of the employee.

- 6.7. If an evaluation shows an employee's performance is below satisfactory, the immediate supervisor shall provide specific recommendations and offer assistance for the employee's improvement.
 - 6.7.1. An employee who has received an unsatisfactory evaluation shall be reevaluated within three (3) months. Improvements or deficiencies shall be so noted.
- 6.8. An employee who desires to appeal an overall unsatisfactory evaluation shall submit in writing to the Superintendent, his/her reason for appeal within fifteen (15) workdays of the evaluation conference. The Superintendent or his/her designee shall investigate the facts of the case and shall obtain such evidence as may be necessary for the final determination of the employee's evaluation. The Superintendent or his/her designee shall meet with the appellant and his/her representative, if any, within fifteen (15) workdays of the date of receipt of the written appeal and provide a written response within fifteen (15) workdays of the meeting. The Superintendent's decision regarding the evaluation appeal shall be final.

ARTICLE 7 TRANSFERS

7.1. Voluntary Transfers

- 7.1.1. Employees who desire to be considered for voluntary transfer to a vacant position must complete a transfer request form and submit it to the Office of the Personnel Commission. The transfer request form may be submitted at any time during the year. However, all transfer requests shall become null and void on June 30th of each year. The employee shall be notified of all positions within the employee's current or prior class(es) held, or related classes as designated by the Personnel Commission to which the employee has sought transfer and the employee will then be considered to fill the position. In accordance with the above, notification of positions shall be made to those employees who are either on a paid or unpaid leave of absence.
- 7.1.2. The immediate supervisor shall interview all qualified personnel who have a transfer request on file. The immediate supervisor shall consider all transfer requests based upon (1) special skills and qualifications of the employee, (2) needs of the site and/or District, (3) evaluations of the employee, if any, and (4) years of service of the employee to the District.
- 7.1.3. The job vacancy notice shall include the position title; minimum qualifications; a brief description of the position assignment duties when appropriate; the number of hours per day or week, when appropriate; assigned work shift times; days per week; months per year; work site; salary range; and the deadline to fill the vacancy.
- 7.1.4. A vacant position shall be defined as: (1) a new position created by the District, or (2) an existing position which is vacated by the incumbent or which is not currently filled and the District intends to fill. A position shall not be deemed vacant if an employee has rights to the position as a result of a reemployment list created by a layoff, industrial accident, disability, or if the position is filled by an involuntary transfer.
- 7.1.5. An employee who accepts a lateral transfer shall immediately notify his/her immediate supervisor that he/she has been offered and accepted a transfer. A current supervisor of an employee who has accepted a lateral transfer may not retain said employee for more than ten (10) working days, unless they have the written approval of the Assistant Superintendent, Human Resources.
- 7.2. Increased Hours Transfer
 - 7.2.1. A vacant position for the purposes of an increased hours transfer shall be defined as:
 - a. A new position created by the District which will result in additional assigned time on the basis of hours, days, or months to a current employee; or

- b. An existing position which is vacated by the incumbent which the District intends to fill which will result in additional assigned time on the basis of hours, days, or months to a current employee; or
- c. A position not currently filled, vacated by an incumbent, which the District intends to fill, which will result in additional assigned time on the basis of hours, days, or months to a current employee; or
- d. A position, currently filled by an incumbent, which is increased thirty (30) minutes or more per day or a position in which the incumbent would be made eligible for benefits as provided for in Article 12 of the Agreement; or
- e. A position, currently filled by an incumbent, which is increased in assigned time on a monthly basis (i.e. 10 months to 11 months per year, 11 months to 12 months per year, etc.).
- 7.2.2. Employees who desire to receive an increased hours transfer to a vacant position, as defined in Section 7.2.1, must complete a transfer request form and submit it to the Office of the Personnel Commission. The request form may be submitted at any time during the year. However, all transfer requests shall be null and void on June 30th of each year. Employees with a current increased hours transfer on file shall be given first consideration and an interview prior to outside or promotional candidates for an increase in hours in the same classification. If more than three (3) employees request an increase in hours transfer, the first three (3) in order of seniority will be given an interview and consideration. The opportunity to accept or reject the increased hours transfer to a vacant position as defined in Section 7.2.1 shall be offered to each employee on the request list, for their class(es) in order of classification seniority.
 - 7.2.2.1. Employees whose last performance evaluation was unsatisfactory shall not be eligible for an increased hours transfer. (See Article 6.7.1).
- 7.2.3. Permanent employees with a current satisfactory performance evaluation who have accepted an increased hours transfer shall immediately notify their current supervisor that they have been offered and have accepted a transfer.

Current supervisors of employees who have accepted an increased hours transfer may not retain said employee for more than ten (10) working days, unless they have the written approval of the Assistant Superintendent, Human Resources.

If the Assistant Superintendent, Human Resources approves the retention of an employee who has accepted an increased hours transfer, said employee shall receive the transfer to the increased hours and attached compensation thereof, effective no later than ten (10) working days after the transfer acceptance. The retaining supervisor shall pay the additional hours compensation.

ARTICLE 8 LEAVES

- 8.1. Some leaves may require supporting medical releases or other documentation to establish eligibility for use.
 - 8.1.1. Employees who are to be absent from duty shall notify the supervisor through the site/department established reporting procedures as far in advance of the anticipated absence as possible.
 - 8.1.2. Employees shall complete absence reports. In the event of an illness or injury, the District requires verification of any absence for a period of ten (10) or more working days.
 - 8.1.3. Verification of absences may be required by a Human Resources Administrator in order to determine if there has been an abuse of sick leave. Possible abuse may be demonstrated by one or more of the following:
 - 8.1.3.1. Exhaustion of sick leave allowance;
 - 8.1.3.2. Sick leave taken for trivial reasons;
 - 8.1.3.3. A pattern of sick days taken such as every Monday and/or Friday, before and/or after holidays, or any other suspicious usage of sick leave.
 - 8.1.4. In the case of accident or illness leave for a period of ten (10) or more working days or for cases of abuse of sick leave, the District requires verification of the absence by a medical care provider, or in the case of religious requirements by a practitioner when the District believes the absence may not have been for proper leave purposes. Abuse of leave privileges may subject an employee to loss of pay and disciplinary action.
 - 8.1.4.1. Employees with Medical Benefits: employees required to provide illness verification may submit out-of-pocket co-pays to the district for reimbursement.
 - 8.1.4.2. Employees without Medical Benefits: employees that are required to provide medical verification and do not have medical benefits, the District will provide an exam for medical verification at a District-designated facility at District expense.
 - 8.1.5. Employees who, due to emergency, do not know of the absence in advance of the scheduled day of work, shall notify the immediate supervisor within the first hour of scheduled work of the first day of absence unless conditions make such notification impossible, or in accordance with the site/department established reporting procedures.
 - 8.1.6. In the case of absence which extends to a second day or longer period, the employee shall notify the worksite or other location indicated by District procedures at least the day or work shift prior to his/her expected return to work.

Except in cases of emergency, if the employee fails to notify the worksite or other location indicated by District procedures of his/her expected return to work and the employee's substitute also reports for work, the employee may be subject to disciplinary action.

- 8.1.6.1. The provisions of 8.1.6 shall be applicable to employees in the Transportation, Operations, and Nutrition Services Departments who are absent one (1) day. The provisions of 8.1.6 shall be applicable to all employees whose absence extends to a second day or longer period.
- 8.2. Bereavement Leave
 - 8.2.1. Absence without loss of salary or sick leave shall be allowed to any regular unit member for a period not to exceed five (5) days, upon the death of a member of the immediate family. Two (2) additional days shall be allowed if travel over two hundred (200) miles is required.
 - 8.2.2. Absence without loss of salary or sick leave shall be allowed to any regular unit member for a period not to exceed one (1) day per fiscal year (in hours equivalent to one regular workday) upon the death of an extended family member or close personal friend of the unit member.

ARTICLE	LEAVE	TRAVEL	TOTAL
8.2.1 (Immediate	Up to 5 days	Up to 2 days if	5 days
Family)		travel over 200	
		miles is	7 days if travel
		required	over 200 miles
8.2.2	1 day per fiscal		
Other extended	year (in hours		
family, or personal	equivalent to one		
friend)	regular work day)		

- 8.2.3. A Human Resources Administrator may require verification of bereavement leave eligibility.
- 8.2.4. For the purposes of this provision, "immediate family" shall be defined as: mother, father, step-mother, step-father, mother-in-law, father-in-law, grandmother, grandmother-in-law, grandfather, grandfather-in-law, grandchild, grandchild-in-law, husband, wife, son, son-in-law, daughter, daughter- in-law, step-child, foster child, brother, brother-in-law, sister, sister-in-law, stepbrother, step-sister, aunt, uncle, and person living permanently in the immediate household of the unit member.
- 8.3. Jury Duty and Witness Leave
 - 8.3.1. Leave of absence for jury duty service shall be granted to any employee who has been officially summoned to jury duty. Leave shall be granted for the period of the jury service and a copy of the subpoena or court certification shall be filed with the District at the time of request. Such leave shall be provided at a salary

which is equal to the difference between the employee's regular earnings and any amount he/she receives as juror's fees, exclusive of mileage, during the period he/she serves on the jury.

- 8.3.2. Leave of absence to serve as a witness in a court case shall be granted an employee when he/she has been served with a subpoena to appear as a witness and is not a litigant in the case. The length of the leave granted shall be for a period of required attendance in court as certified by a copy of the subpoena or court certificate. Such leave shall be provided at a salary which is equal to the difference between the employee's regular earnings and any amount he/she receives as witness fees, exclusive of mileage, during the period he/she serves as a witness.
- 8.3.3. An employee who has received leave of absence under this article shall make him/herself available for work during hours when his/her presence is not required in court.

Employees who are released from jury duty at a time when they could not reasonably complete one-half of their scheduled work-shift will be excused. Verification of dismissal time may be required.

- 8.3.3.1. If an employee's work shift is other than between the hours of 7AM and 5PM, the employee shall have the right to be excused from his/her assignment for a period of time equal to his/her required court duty.
- 8.4. Military Leave
 - 8.4.1. An employee who is a member of the reserve corps of the armed forces of the United States of America, or the National Guard, is entitled to temporary military leave of absence in accordance with provisions of the Military and Veterans Code and the Education Code.
 - 8.4.2. If the employee knows of the need for military leave, a request must be submitted to the Assistant Superintendent, Human Resources at least 30 calendar days prior to the leave. Except in cases of a declared emergency recognized by State or Federal officials, the request must be made at least five (5) working days in advance of the leave. Payment will not be made for military leave until official orders are received by the District.
- 8.5. Illness or Injury Leave
 - 8.5.1. Illness or injury leave is the absence of an employee because of illness or injury or exposure to contagious disease, or doctor or dental appointments which cannot be accommodated outside regular duty hours.
 - 8.5.2. An employee employed five (5) days a week by the District shall be granted twelve (12) days leave of absence for illness or injury with full pay for a fiscal year of service.

- 8.5.3. An employee employed five (5) days a week, who is employed less than a fiscal year, is entitled to that proportion of twelve (12) days leave of absence for illness or injury as the number of months he/she is employed bears to twelve (12).
- 8.5.4. An employee employed less than five (5) days per week shall be entitled, for a fiscal year of service, to that proportion of twelve (12) days leave of absence for illness or injury as the number of days he/she is employed per week bears to five (5). When such person is employed for less than a full fiscal year of service this and the preceding paragraph shall determine that proportion of leave of absence for illness or injury to which he/she is entitled.
- 8.5.5. Pay for any day of absence shall be the same as the regular pay, which would have been received, had the employee served during the day of illness.
- 8.5.6. At the beginning of each fiscal year, the employee shall be credited with the number of days of paid illness or injury leave which he/she would normally earn in the ensuing fiscal year in accordance with this article. However, a new employee shall not be eligible to take more than six (6) days until the first day of the calendar month after he/she performs his/her assignment for a period of six (6) months, or one-hundred and thirty days (130) days of paid service, whichever is longer. When an employee terminates from the District, a deduction shall be made for any unearned but used illness or injury leave from his/her final warrant. If, after the deduction compensation is still due the District, the employee shall be liable for all court costs expended to recover the money due.
- 8.5.7. If an employee does not take the full amount of illness or injury leave allowed in any year, the amount not taken shall be accumulated from fiscal year to fiscal year without limit.
- 8.5.8. At retirement an employee's earned but unused illness or injury leave shall be converted to a retirement credit in accordance with the laws and regulations of the State of California and the Public Employees' Retirement System.
- 8.5.9. In case an employee is absent for ten (10) working days or more, the District requires a medical care provider's release, or in the case of religious requirement a practitioner's release, stating that the employee is physically and mentally able to fully perform the requirements of the job. If the Human Resources Administrator requires a release, the release shall be provided in accordance with the provisions outlined in Article 8.1.4, 8.1.4.1. and 8.1.4.2.
 - 8.5.9.1. A Human Resources Administrator may require verification on any absence, even for a period of less than ten (10) working days.
- 8.5.10. Kin Care Leave: An employee may use up to six (6) days (prorated by FTE) of accrued illness leave to attend to the illness of a child, parent, spouse, or domestic partner of the employee as specifically provided under the requirements of Labor Code 233.

8.6. Extended Illness or Injury Leave

- 8.6.1. Employees shall be entitled to extended illness or injury leave of one-hundred (100) non-cumulative working days per fiscal year inclusive of the days of accumulated illness or injury leave to which they are entitled.
- 8.6.2. When an employee has accumulated an equivalent of two years annual allocation of sick leave prior to an accident or illness, the employee may request and will be granted an additional 21 half days of pay beyond the 100 days differential pay allocated in Article 8.6.1.
- 8.6.3. For any use of extended illness or injury leave, the District may require verification from a physician or recognized practitioner that the employee was physically unable to perform his/her customary duties. If the site Administrator requires medical verification from the employee, it shall be provided in accordance with the provisions outlined in Article 8.1.1.
- 8.6.4. Parental Leave

In accordance with Education Code section 45196.1, parental leave for the reason of the birth of a child of an employee, or the placement of a child with an employee in connection with the adoption or foster care of the child by the employee.

When the employee has exhausted all available sick leave, including all accumulated sick leave, and continues to be absent from her or his duties on account of parental leave, the employee shall be entitled to utilize Extended Illness or Injury Leave (50% pay) pursuant to Section 8.6 for a period of up to 12 workweeks.

Parental leave must be taken within 12 months of the date of the birth/placement of the child. The 12 work weeks do not have to be taken consecutively but must be taken in blocks of at least two work weeks at a time. Employees shall provide reasonable notice to the Human Resources Administrator when requesting parental leave. The 12 work week period shall be reduced by any period of sick leave, including accumulated sick leave, taken during a period of parental leave.

To be eligible for parental leave, employees must be employed by the District for a period of 12 months prior to taking the leave. There is no requirement for the employee to have worked 1,250 hours in the year preceding the leave as there is under the CFRA/FMLA. Employees are only entitled to one 12 workweek period of parental leave in any 12 month period.

The District shall make its contribution towards health and welfare benefits for the employee during the period of parental leave. The employee will continue to be responsible for her or his monthly portion of health and welfare benefits (OCAP).

The District will make a reasonable effort to return the employee on a parental leave to the same location from which they were at prior to the leave.

8.7. Pregnancy Disability Leave

- 8.7.1. Employees are entitled to use accumulated illness or injury leave for disabilities caused or contributed to by pregnancy, miscarriage, childbirth, or recovery there from. Such leave shall not be used for child care, child rearing, or preparation for childbearing, but shall be limited to those disabilities as set forth above. The length of such disability leave, including the date upon which the leave shall commence and the date on which the duties are to be resumed, shall be determined by the employee and the employee's physician.
- 8.7.2. Employees shall notify their immediate supervisor four (4) weeks in advance of the anticipated maternity absence except in cases of emergency.
- 8.7.3. Employees may request leave without pay for absence caused by pregnancy, miscarriage, childbirth, or recovery there from after illness or injury leave entitlements have been exhausted.
- 8.8. Industrial Accident and Industrial Illness Leave
 - 8.8.1. Leaves resulting from an industrial accident or industrial illness shall be granted in accordance with the provisions of the Education Code.
 - 8.8.2. An employee who is absent from duty because of an illness or injury defined as industrial accident or industrial illness under provisions of the Workers' Compensation Law shall be granted paid industrial accident leave for each such accident or illness while receiving disability benefits from Workers' Compensation provided that:
 - 8.8.2.1. He/she has permanent status, and
 - 8.8.2.2. In the opinion of the Superintendent or his/her designated representative the illness or injury constitutes an industrial accident or illness or, if contested, it is ultimately determined to be work-connected.
 - 8.8.3. Paid industrial accident leave shall be for not more than seventy-five (75) working days in any one fiscal year for the same accident. When an accident or illness overlaps into the next fiscal year, the employee shall be entitled to only that amount of the seventy-five (75) days allotment remaining at the end of the fiscal year in which the original accident or illness occurred.
 - 8.8.4. Paid industrial accident leave shall be reduced by one (1) day for each day of authorized absence regardless of the temporary disability allowance made under Workers' Compensation. Days absent while on paid industrial accident leave shall not be deducted from the number of days of paid illness leave to which an employee may be entitled.
 - 8.8.4.1. Since paid industrial leave is only deducted on a full day basis, even for partial day absences, employees may elect to utilize paid

illness leave if their paid industrial accident leave absence is less than a full day by submitting a request to Human Resources.

- 8.8.5. If the employee is still unable to return to duty after exhausting paid industrial accident leave, an employee may choose to use any paid leave to which he/she may be entitled to the extent necessary to make up the employee's regular salary when receiving temporary disability allowance.
- 8.8.6. Upon return to service from any paid or unpaid leave resulting from an industrial accident or industrial illness an employee shall be assigned to a position in his/her former class ahead of any employee with a lesser amount of seniority. If no vacancy exists in his/her former class or former classes, he/she may displace the most recently appointed employee in the class with less seniority. If an employee's former class(es) has ceased to exist, the employee may be reassigned or placed on a suitable reemployment list.
- 8.8.7. After all paid leaves of absence have been exhausted following an industrial accident or industrial illness, and the employee is still unable to return to work, the employee shall be terminated and his/her name placed on reemployment list for a period not to exceed thirty-nine (39) months.
- 8.8.8. An employee returning from paid or unpaid industrial accident or illness leave shall not have any loss or gain in status or benefits other than that which is specifically provided in applicable provisions of the Education Code and this contract. An employee shall continue to receive seniority credit for all purposes while on such paid leave of absence but shall not accrue seniority while on an unpaid leave of absence.
- 8.8.9. An employee who fails to accept an appropriate assignment after being medically approved therefore shall be removed from the reemployment list. Appropriate assignment is defined as an assignment to the employee's former class, in his/her former status and time basis, and in assignment areas in which the employee has made him/herself available. Employees removed from a reemployment list under this article may appeal the removal to the Personnel Commission.
- 8.9. Personal Necessity Leave
 - 8.9.1. Employees shall be entitled to use a maximum of seven (7) days of accrued illness or injury leave each fiscal year for purposes listed below:
 - 8.9.1.1. The death of member of the employee's immediate family when the number of days required exceeds the limit provided in Bereavement Leave.
 - 8.9.1.2. A serious accident involving the employee's person or property, or the person or property of a member of his/her immediate family. An emergency accident would involve an unforeseen mishap or the serious injury of an immediate family member or property damage resulting from an unforeseen tragedy or act of destruction.

- 8.9.1.3. An illness of a member of the employee's immediate family which is of a serious nature. An illness of a serious nature shall be an illness which an employee cannot reasonably be expected to disregard and which requires the attention of the employee during his/her assigned hours of service.
- 8.9.1.4. Appearance in court or before any administrative tribunal as a litigant, party, or witness under subpoena or any order made with jurisdiction and for which no other leave is provided for in these articles.
- 8.9.1.5. The birth of a child, making it necessary for the employee to be absent from his/her position during his/her assigned hours of services. For purposes of this rule, the "child" must be a member of the immediate family. Immediate family is limited to mother, father, grandmother, grandfather, or sibling.
- 8.9.1.6. Recognized religious holy days.
- 8.9.1.7. Wedding of unit member or unit member's immediate family.
- 8.9.1.8. College or university graduation of immediate family members.
- 8.9.1.9. Unit members may request up to one (1) day of Personnel Necessity Leave under 8.9.1 for other matters of compelling personal importance which cannot reasonably be expected to be taken care of outside the regular work day. Other than in cases of emergency, requests under this section must be submitted in writing, including a brief description of the compelling personal importance, to the supervisor in advance of the leave. Unit members using Personal Necessity Leave under this provision, when approved, must verify on the District Request for Personal Necessity Leave form that the leave was for Personal Necessity and not used for recreational purposes, extension of a holiday, vacation or for matters of purely personal convenience.
- 8.9.2. For the purposes of this provision, "immediate family" is stipulated in the Definitions section of this agreement.
- 8.9.3. The employee shall request personal necessity leave five (5) days in advance, except in cases of emergency, and the District reserves the right to require verification of the reason for the personal necessity leave. Under all circumstances, an employee shall verify in writing that the personal necessity leave was used only for the purposes set forth above.
- 8.9.4. Two (2) days of the seven (7) personal necessity leave days as defined in 8.9.1 may be used each fiscal year by employees for conditions of personal necessity as deemed appropriate by the employee. These days may be taken in one-half day increments and used only for necessities which the employee cannot be

expected to disregard and which require the attention of the employee during his/her assigned hours of service. No prior approval by the supervisor is required, but notification to the immediate supervisor must be made in advance of the leave and such notification shall be five (5) days in advance except in cases of emergency. The two (2) days of unspecified personal necessity leave may not be accumulated or carried over to a subsequent school year. This provision may not be used for a work stoppage or slowdown.

8.10. Break in Service

- 8.10.1. Absence under any paid leave provisions of this article shall not be considered as a break in service for an employee who is in paid status.
- 8.10.2. Any leave without pay granted under this section for ninety (90) days or less shall not be considered a break in service. If an employee requests and receives an unpaid medical leave of absence or an unpaid leave of absence for medical necessity as defined in Section 8.9.1.3 of this Agreement, such leave shall not be considered a break in service for a period not to exceed twelve (12) months.

8.11. Leave Without Pay

- 8.11.1. A permanent employee may be granted by the District a leave of absence without pay or other compensation for the purpose of travel, rest, child care, study, retraining or other reasons acceptable to the District. Such leaves shall be for a period of one (1) year or less and shall terminate at such time as deemed appropriate by the District. Such determination shall be made at the time the leave is granted. An extension of up to one (1) year may be granted by the District. Failure to return from a leave without pay at the time deemed appropriate by the District shall be the cause for termination. Application for such leave of absence shall be made by the employee forty-five (45) days in advance of the requested leave except in cases of emergency.
- 8.11.2. Forty-five (45) days prior to the expiration of any leave without pay, the employee shall notify the District of his/her intent to return to work, or to seek an extension of the leave except for an employee on unpaid medical leave of absence. Failure to notify the District of the employee's intent to return to work as required by this article may release the District from its obligation to reinstate the employee following said leave.
- 8.12. Vacation Leave
 - 8.12.1. Full-time employees shall earn vacation as follows:
 - 8.12.1.1. From the first day of service through the end of the first year, one (1) day of vacation per month worked to an annual maximum of twelve (12) days.
 - 8.12.1.2. Beginning with the second year of service, 1.083 days of vacation per month worked to an annual maximum of thirteen (13) days.

- 8.12.1.3. Beginning with the third year of service, 1.166 days of vacation per month worked to an annual maximum of fourteen (l4) days.
- 8.12.1.4. Beginning with the fourth year of service, 1.250 days of vacation per month worked to an annual maximum of fifteen (15) days.
- 8.12.1.5. Beginning with the fifth year of service through the seventh year of service, 1.333 days of vacation per month worked to an annual maximum of sixteen (16) days.
- 8.12.1.6. Beginning with the eighth year of service, 1.416 days of vacation per month worked to an annual maximum of seventeen (17) days.
- 8.12.1.7. Beginning with the ninth year of service, 1.500 days of vacation per month worked to an annual maximum of eighteen (18) days.
- 8.12.1.8. Beginning with the tenth year of service through the eleventh year of service, 1.583 days of vacation per month worked to an annual maximum of nineteen (19) days.
- 8.12.1.9. Beginning with the twelfth year of service through the fourteenth year of service, 1.666 days of vacation per month worked to an annual maximum of twenty (20) days.
- 8.12.1.10. Beginning with the fifteenth year of service through the seventeenth year of service, 1.750 days of vacation per month worked to an annual maximum of twenty-one (21) days.
- 8.12.1.11. Beginning with the eighteenth year of service and thereafter, 1.833 days of vacation per month worked to an annual maximum of twenty-two (22) days.
- 8.12.2. Employees who work less than full time shall have the vacation benefits of prorated as follows:
 - 8.12.2.1. An employee employed five (5) days a week, but less than a full fiscal year, shall receive that proportion of vacation leave as the number of months he/she is employed bears to 12.
 - 8.12.2.2. An employee employed less than five (5) days a week shall be entitled, for a fiscal year of service, to that proportion of vacation days earned as the number of days he/she is employed per week bears to five (5). When such person is also employed for less than a full fiscal year of service, this provision and the provisions of 8.12.2.1 shall determine that portion of leave for vacation to which he/she is entitled.
- 8.12.3. Pay for any day of such vacation shall be the same as the regular pay which would have been received had the employee served during the day of vacation.

46

- 8.12.4. During their first six (6) months of service, new employees shall accrue vacation benefits and may utilize up to six (6) days of those benefits. However, employees who terminate prior to the completion of their first six (6) months of service are not entitled to compensation for accrued vacation and, therefore, shall be required to repay the District for any days that may have been utilized as vacation up to a maximum of six (6) days.
- 8.12.5. Employees who are hired on or prior to the l4th of any month shall be entitled to vacation accrual effective the first day of that month. Employees who are hired on the l5th of the month or any day thereafter shall be entitled to vacation accrual on the first day of the following month.
- 8.12.6. Accumulated days of vacation are to be taken during the year earned or during the subsequent twelve (12) months. Maximum accumulation of unused vacation in any twenty-four (24) month period shall not exceed two (2) times the employee's annual entitlement. Exceptions must be approved by a Human Resources Administrator.

All permanent classified employees may request from their supervisor, the advance of up to one-half (1/2) of their annual vacation time between July 1 and December 30. Another request may be made for the balance of the annual vacation time between January 1 and June 30. Exceptions must be approved by a Human Resources Administrator.

- 8.12.7. Employees are encouraged to take their full vacation entitlement each year; however, all vacations must be approved by the District in advance. If an employee is not permitted by the District to take his/her requested vacation through no fault of the employee, the immediate supervisor shall meet with the employee within ten (10) workdays of the denial to discuss the selection of alternate dates available for the employee's vacation. Every attempt will be made to honor the employee's choice.
- 8.12.8. Vacation pay in lieu of days off may be used when approved by the immediate supervisor. All requests for vacation pay in lieu of days off must be in writing and must be submitted no less than thirty (30) days in advance of the expected pay period.

If the District is unable to approve vacation time off during the work year, the employee will receive vacation pay in lieu of days off for days beyond the allowable maximum accumulation (Article 8.12.6).

- 8.12.9. Upon separation from District service, the employee shall be entitled to lump sum compensation for all earned but unused vacation.
- 8.12.10. If an employee is terminated and has been granted vacation which has not been earned at the time of termination of his/her services, the District shall deduct from the employee's severance check the full amount of salary which was paid for such unearned days of vacation taken. If, after the deduction, compensation is still due the District, the employee shall be liable for all court costs expended to recover monies due.

- 8.12.11. Employees who become incapacitated by reason of illness or accident for a period of three (3) days or longer during a period of vacation shall be eligible for illness or injury leave as enumerated in Article 8.5 provided the employee presents a doctor verification of such illness or accident. The provisions of this section shall also apply to bereavement, jury duty, military leave, and pregnancy disability leave provided that verification of the justifying circumstances is provided to the immediate supervisor.
- 8.12.12. When a holiday occurs during the period of an employee's approved vacation and the employee would have ordinarily been entitled to such holiday, such holiday shall not be charged against the employee's vacation.
- 8.13. Family and Medical Leave Act
 - 8.13.1. The District will grant unpaid family and medical leave to eligible bargaining unit employees in accordance with the provisions of the Federal Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993 (P.L. 103-3). In accordance with the Federal Family and Medical Leave Act, the District will grant up to twelve (12) work weeks of unpaid family and medical leave with continuation of existing District-paid health and welfare benefits to eligible bargaining unit employees for the birth, adoption, or foster care placement of a child with the employee, or for care of the employee, employee's child, spouse or parent with a serious health condition. An employee is eligible for this leave if the employee has worked for the District for a total of at least twelve (12) months and has worked at least one thousand two hundred fifty (1,250) hours over the previous twelve (12) months. Except for disability leave on account of pregnancy, childbirth or related medical conditions, family or medical leave under this Article will run concurrently with any paid leave for which the bargaining unit employee is eligible including sick leave and accrued vacation. Employees are required to provide at least thirty (30) days advance written notice to the Director of Human Resources if the need for unpaid family leave is foreseeable. If the thirty (30) days advance written notice is not possible, then notice shall be given as soon as practicable to a Human Resources Administrator. Any family leave request will be processed in accordance with the applicable provisions of state and federal law by a Human Resources Administrator.
- 8.14. Catastrophic Leave Program
 - 8.14.1. Catastrophic Leave Definitions

The Newport-Mesa Unified School District ("District"), the Newport-Mesa Federation of Teachers ("N-MFT" or "Federation"), the California School Employees Association, Chapter 18 ("CSEA" or "Association"), the Newport-Mesa Administrators Association ("N-MAA"), and the Supervisory/Confidential Employee Unit ("S/CEU") agree to the establishment of two Catastrophic Leave programs for eligible employees. The intent of these programs is to provide additional financial protection to those eligible employees who face a period of prolonged absence from work resulting from a catastrophic illness or injury. "Catastrophic illness or injury" shall mean illness

or injury that is expected to incapacitate the employee, spouse, or child (as defined under the current N-MUSD health benefits plan) which requires the employee to take time off from work on a continuous or intermittent basis for an extended period of time, and taking time off work creates a financial hardship for the employee. (Reference: California Ed Code 44043.5). The two programs developed in cooperation with the District, Federation, and Association are the Catastrophic Leave Bank and Individual Catastrophic Leave Accounts.

8.14.2. Administration of the Catastrophic Leave Programs.

A Catastrophic Leave Committee ("Committee") shall administer the Catastrophic Leave Bank and the Individual Catastrophic Leave Accounts. The Committee shall have complete discretion to grant or deny leave requests in whole or in part. The Committee shall be composed of six (6) members: two (2) from CSEA, two (2) from N-MFT, one (1) from S/CEU and one (1) N-MAA representative. The Committee will determine and certify the employee's eligibility and administer both catastrophic leave programs. Membership in this Committee will be confidential. The Presidents of each of the units will select their representatives.

The District's responsibility includes, but is not limited to, establishing application procedures and timelines, developing appropriate forms, coordinating the solicitation of sick days, establishing record keeping procedures, and in coordination with the Payroll Department, overseeing payment to eligible members. The Human Resources Division and the employee units will review the Catastrophic Leave Programs annually.

The Catastrophic Leave Committee shall be responsible for receiving leave requests, verifying validity of requests, approving the full or less than full amount requested or denying requests, communicating its decision to affected eligible employees, the Superintendent and presidents of each employee organization, and soliciting donations of sick leave days from eligible employees.

- 8.14.3. Catastrophic Leave Bank
 - 8.14.3.1. Participation/Eligibility: Employees with more than ten (10) days of accumulated sick leave and at least one year of service (at least 75% of the work year) in the District may participate in the Catastrophic Leave Bank ("Bank"). Employees who elect to join the Catastrophic Leave Bank may join the bank only during enrollment periods and must have a waiting period of thirty (30) calendar days after joining the Bank before becoming eligible to withdraw from it. Employees returning from an extended leave of absence shall have thirty (30) calendar days from the first day of returning from leave to sign up for participation in the Catastrophic Leave Bank if the enrollment period has expired. Donation to the Bank does not constitute automatic eligibility for benefits. Use of the Catastrophic Leave Bank must meet the criteria established herein and approval of the Committee.

- 8.14.3.2. Donation of Days: An eligible employee may elect to participate in the Catastrophic Leave Bank by donating at least one (1) day (1 day = current daily hours assigned) of his/her accumulated sick leave to the Catastrophic Leave Bank. The eligible employee shall make this donation by filing an appropriate district form during the enrollment period. Any donation to the Catastrophic Leave Bank shall be irrevocable.
- 8.14.3.3. Mandatory Replenishment: Employees who receive contributions from the Catastrophic Leave Bank must, upon return to duty, commence donations with a minimum of one (1) accumulated sick leave day per year until total donations equal the amount of donated leave received from the bank.
- 8.14.3.4. Enrollment Procedures: The District shall establish an enrollment period for eligible employees to participate in the Catastrophic Leave Bank. The enrollment period shall be initiated for a 30-day period when deemed necessary by the Committee. Participants will remain eligible for the bank until the available days in the bank are exhausted. At that time, the Committee may decide to initiate a new bank. An employee must donate to the new bank to continue to be eligible to receive benefits from the Catastrophic Leave Bank.
- 8.14.3.5. Procedures to Use/Withdraw Sick Leave Conditions and Restrictions: In order to be eligible to withdraw catastrophic leave from the Bank, the eligible employee must be a participant and have exhausted all of his/her available/accrued paid leave credits including differential pay, which includes, but is not limited to, industrial injury leave and sick leave. An eligible employee who receives paid leave pursuant to this section shall use any leave credits he or she continues to accrue on a monthly basis prior to receiving paid leave pursuant to this section.
 - 8.14.3.5.1. An eligible employee electing to use the Catastrophic Leave Bank shall complete an appropriate form in order to make a draw on the Bank. The eligible employee must submit this form to a Human Resources Administrator, or designee, for processing. The form will indicate the nature of the catastrophic illness or injury, probable duration of absence, and provide the attending physician's certification that the illness or injury is of a serious nature requiring prolonged treatment and preventing the employee from returning to work. In the event that the eligible employee is personally unable to apply for the catastrophic leave, an immediate family member or eligible employee's agent may make the request for the applicant.

- 8.14.3.5.2. The Committee may approve withdrawal from the Catastrophic Leave Bank for up to sixty (60) calendar days. Requests for additional leave up to the maximum allowable (12 months) must be submitted to the Committee with an updated statement from the attending physician. The employee who receives leave from the Bank shall furnish all lawfully requested medical information deemed necessary by the Catastrophic Leave Committee to determine the employee's eligibility to receive donated leave from the Bank.
- 8.14.3.5.3. The designated Human Resources Administrator and the Catastrophic Leave Committee shall hold all medical information in strictest confidence. With permission of the employee, his/her name may be used to solicit sick days for an Individual Catastrophic Leave Account (defined below). At any stage of the application for a Catastrophic Leave benefit or during an appeal of the Committee decision, an employee may be assisted by a representative of their respective bargaining unit with the condition that said representative shall hold all medical information in strictest confidence.
- 8.14.3.5.4. The maximum amount of time for which donated leave credits may be used by an employee shall not exceed a period of twelve (12) consecutive months. The catastrophic leave recipient, because he/she remains in paid District status, shall continue to receive District fringe benefit contributions for the duration of said leave. Failure of the eligible employee to submit a complete application, including medical information provided by the applicant's physician, within twenty (20) calendar days, would disqualify the eligible employee from further Catastrophic Leave Bank benefits.
- 8.14.3.5.5. If there are insufficient days in the Bank, there is no obligation to grant leave hereunder, in whole or part. Neither the District, Association, Federation, N-MAA, S/CEU and/or Committee shall be legally responsible if there are insufficient days in the Bank to provide benefits through the Catastrophic Leave Bank program. The Committee may elect to request additional donations through additional periods of open enrollment during the year when appropriate.

- 8.14.3.6. Method of Payment: When an eligible employee uses a day from the Catastrophic Leave Bank, pay for that day shall be at the same rate the eligible employee would have received had he/she worked that day. No distinction shall be made as to the differing pay rates of the donor and the recipient.
- 8.14.3.7. Accounting: By November 15th of each year the Payroll Office shall provide the Catastrophic Leave Committee with a statement detailing the number of days withdrawn from the Bank during the past year and the number of days available in the Bank as of the first day of July of the current academic year.
- 8.14.3.8. Termination of the Catastrophic Leave Bank: By mutual agreement of the District and collective bargaining agents, the Catastrophic Leave Bank may be terminated and disposition of the hours remaining in the Bank shall be negotiated. In the event of a natural disaster or catastrophic event having a generalized effect, the Superintendent shall retain the right to suspend the provisions of this article.

In the event one collective bargaining agent wishes to continue a catastrophic leave bank and the other bargaining unit does not, both units will negotiate a dissolution agreement. If unsuccessful in reaching a mutually acceptable agreement, both bargaining units agree to mediation.

- 8.14.3.9. Eligibility for a Donation of Donated Sick Leave Non-Grievable: An employee's eligibility for or donation of sick leave pursuant to the provisions of the Catastrophic Leave Bank sections of this Article shall not be subject to the grievance procedure of the Agreement. It is understood that accepted donated sick leave is an irrevocable deposit and cannot be rescinded for any reason.
- 8.14.4. Individual Catastrophic Leave Accounts:
 - 8.14.4.1. Definitions: In addition to the Catastrophic Leave Bank, the Catastrophic Leave Committee may authorize solicitations for an Individual Catastrophic Leave Account to provide extended paid leave benefits to a specific employee for catastrophic illness or injury.
 - 8.14.4.2. Donation of Days: Employees may donate one (1) day if they have a minimum of ten (10) days accrued after deducting the donation. If an employee donates sick leave days to another specific employee in a separate solicitation in an Individual Catastrophic Leave Account, this donation is not considered for eligibility in the Catastrophic Leave Bank. Any days donated to an Individual Catastrophic Leave Account should be used prior to use or exhaustion of the Catastrophic Leave Bank benefits.

Any unused days for the specific employee will be held in an individual account for a period of five years or until the employee separates from the District. At that time, any unused days will be transferred to the Catastrophic Leave Bank.

8.14.4.3. Procedures to Use/Withdraw Sick Leave - Conditions and Restrictions: The maximum donation/benefit per incident for any employee through an Individual Catastrophic Leave Account for his/her own catastrophic illness or injury will be the number of days defined as one (1) calendar work year for that employee. Any donations to an Individual Catastrophic Leave Account that exceed the maximum donation for the affected employee will not be accepted and the donation submitted returned to the donating employee. This benefit is extended to each district employee and may be used by each employee if married spouses are both employees of the District.

8.14.5. Care of Spouse or Child

8.14.5.1. An employee who qualifies for catastrophic leave to care for a spouse or dependent child may use a maximum of sixty (60) days of his/her available sick leave. An employee, if approved by the Catastrophic Leave Committee, may choose to donate up to sixty (60) days either to care for the spouse or to donate the sixty (60) days to the spouse if he/she is a district employee. The employee must retain at least ten (10) sick days for personal use.

8.14.6. Appeal Procedure

8.14.6.1. An employee dissatisfied with any action taken or decision made concerning the catastrophic leave plan may submit a request to the Committee for review of such action or decision in question. The Committee shall not consider a request for review unless the request for review is submitted within ten (10) days of notification after the action or decision in question. The Committee shall have no jurisdiction to hear any request that is not submitted within the required time frame. Following the request, the appellant has thirty (30) days to submit all relevant paperwork to the Committee. The Committee shall review the matter under appeal and make its report to the Assistant Superintendent of Human Resources and the N-MFT and CSEA Presidents who may uphold the decision or direct the Committee to reconsider the request or overturn the decision with a unanimous vote.

8.15. Hold Harmless

8.15.1. An employee who has submitted a request to donate leave, and an employee who has submitted a request to receive leave under these provisions, shall each execute an agreement satisfactory to the Committee as a condition of donation or receipt. The agreement will confirm the understanding of the employee that

the donation and receipt of leave are voluntary. The agreement will also provide that the employee agrees to release and to hold the Committee, the District, N-MFT, CSEA, N-MAA and S/CEU, and their respective officers, employees, and agents harmless from any claims, demands, damages, or causes of action related to the solicitation, application, donation, receipt, use, grant, or denial of leave, or any appeal thereof, or to the acquisition, use, disclosure, or maintenance of medical or sick leave information or records under these provisions.

ARTICLE 9 EMPLOYEE RIGHTS AND ORGANIZATIONAL SECURITY

- 9.1. The District and the California School Employees Association (CSEA) recognize the right of unit members to form, join and participate in the lawful activities of CSEA and the equal alternative right of employees not to become members of CSEA.
- 9.2. Membership Dues, CSEA Responsibility
 - 9.2.1. CSEA shall have the sole and exclusive right to have membership dues deducted for employees in the classified bargaining unit by the District. CSEA shall provide the District with a current schedule of its authorized dues. The District shall, upon appropriate written authorization from any employee, deduct and make appropriate remittance for insurance premiums, credit union payments, savings bonds, charitable donations, or other plans or programs jointly approved by CSEA and the District.
 - 9.2.2. CSEA certifies to the District that it has and shall maintain individual written authorizations for each unit member regarding payroll deductions for dues. As a result, the CSEA is not required by Education Code Section 45168 to submit to the District a copy of an employee's written authorization in order for the payroll deductions described in this Article to be effective unless a dispute arises about the existence or terms of the employee's written authorization.
 - 9.2.3. Requests to cancel or change authorizations for payroll deductions shall be directed in writing to the local CSEA Field Office who shall be responsible for processing these requests. CSEA Chapter 18 will forward any requests they receive to the local CSEA Field Office.
 - 9.2.4. The District shall rely on information provided by CSEA regarding membership status. CSEA shall confirm in writing with the District's Payroll Supervisor of any membership cancellations and the District will take action through its payroll department.
- 9.3. Dues Deduction
 - 9.3.1. In accordance with the CSEA dues schedule, the District shall deduct dues from the wages of each unit member who has submitted an individual written authorization regarding payroll deductions for dues, as communicated in writing by CSEA to the District.
- 9.4. Hold Harmless Provision
 - 9.4.1. CSEA shall indemnify, defend, and hold harmless the District, the District's Board of Education, including each individual School Board member, and employees acting within the scope of their employment, agents and representatives of the District against any and all claims, demands, suits, or other forms of liability brought by other than CSEA, including, but not limited to, wages, damages, judgments, fees, fines, court costs, attorney fees, and any back pay, penalties, or awards resulting from any court, arbitrator, or PERB order,

judgment, or settlement which may arise by reason of, or resulting from the operation of this Agreement.

- 9.4.2. CSEA shall bear all legal costs of defending against any and all such claims, demands, suits, or other forms of liability, including, but not limited to, court costs, attorney fees, and all other legal costs of litigation.
 - 9.4.2.1. Upon commencement of such legal action, CSEA shall have the exclusive right to decide and determine whether any claim, liability, suit, or judgment made or brought against the District or CSEA because of such action shall or shall not be compromised, resisted, defended, tried, or appealed. CSEA's decision thereon shall be final and binding upon all parties protected by this Article. This Article shall not be construed as a waiver on the part of the District, Board of Education, or any individual protected by this Article of any claim against CSEA for failing to act in good faith in settling a claim or any failure to competently defend and hold them harmless.
- 9.5. CSEA will provide the District with membership information to be presented to new employees and the District shall provide this information to each new employee.

ARTICLE 10 HOLIDAYS

10.1. The District agrees to provide all eligible employees in the bargaining unit with the following holidays (Actual calendar dates set annually through a meet and confer process):

Independence Day	1 day
Labor Day	1 day
Veterans' Day	1 day
Thanksgiving	2 days
Winter Recess	4 days
Martin L. King Day	1 day
Lincoln's Birthday	1 day
Presidents' Day	1 day
Floating Holiday	1 day
Admissions Day	1 day
Memorial Day	1 day

- 10.2. In addition to the above listed holidays, every day declared by the President or the Governor of this state as a day for a public fast, public mourning, thanksgiving, or holiday and which the Governor deems that the District shall be closed on that day shall also be paid holidays for employees who are in paid status for any portion of the working day immediately preceding or succeeding the holiday.
- 10.3. An employee must be in paid status for any portion of the working day immediately preceding or succeeding the holiday in order to be paid for the holiday. Regular employees of the District who are not normally assigned to duty during the school holidays of December 25 and January 1 shall be paid for those two holidays, provided that they were in a paid status during any portion of the working day of their normal assignment immediately preceding or succeeding the holiday period.
- 10.4. Pay for any day of the holidays listed above shall be the same as the regular pay which would have been received had the employee served the day of the holiday.
- 10.5. When a holiday falls on a Sunday, the following Monday shall be deemed to be the holiday in lieu of the day observed. When a holiday falls on a Saturday, the proceeding Friday shall be deemed to be the holiday in lieu of the day observed.
- 10.6. Effective July 1, 1995, one day will be designated a "floating" holiday.
- 10.7. All permanent Classified employees may submit a request for a "floating" holiday to their immediate Supervisor at least five (5) working days in advance. Notification will be by Personal Necessity Form under Section 8.9.1.6 (Recognized Holiday), stating "floating" holiday. This day will not be deducted from the employee's sick leave, but only serve as notification to the Payroll Department that the holiday has been taken.
 - 10.7.1. The "floating" holiday must be taken within each fiscal year, starting July 1 and ending June 30. This holiday may not be accrued.

ARTICLE 11 WAGES

11.1. The parties have agreed to a 6% increase on the CSEA salary schedule for the 2022-2023 fiscal year, and 4% increase on the CSEA salary schedule for the 2023-2024 fiscal year effective July 1, 2022.

This concludes the salary negotiations for 2022-2023 and 2023-2024.

- 11.1.1. The District shall annually allocate Five Thousand (\$5,000) Dollars for salary adjustments for individual reclassification requests as recommended by the Personnel Commission and approved by the Board of Education.
- 11.1.2. While not expected, the parties recognize that changes in school funding as determined at the State level may drastically alter the ability of the District to fund the anticipated increases embodied in this Agreement. In the event that the District no longer qualifies as a "Basic Aid" school district, the District shall not be obligated to continue agreed upon increases in a contract year for the salary and benefits contained in Article 11 et. seq. and Article 12 et. seq. The District will provide written notice of a change to "Basic Aid" status. Any salary and benefit increases granted by this Agreement as of July 1st of the then current fiscal year will be discontinued on a prospective basis as of the date of the District notice. In such event, the parties agree to meet and collectively bargain subsequent salary and benefits within thirty (30) working days of the notice.
- 11.1.3. Right to Re-Open Negotiations for Salary and/or Benefits for 2022-2023/2023-2024. In the event another collective bargaining group in the District receives a 2022-2023/2023-2024 cumulative salary schedule increase and/or an increase to the District benefits cap and/or a decrease in employee benefits contribution and/or a change to the employee benefits contribution structure for 2022-2023/2023-2024 that is greater than the increases in this agreement, CSEA may request and the District will agree to re-open negotiations for 2022-2023/2023-2024 on these specific subjects.

11.2. Anniversary Date

- 11.2.1. Employees hired in a probationary status will use the date of hire in lieu of an anniversary date until successful completion of the probationary period has been achieved.
- 11.2.2. For the purposes of this article, permanent employees who were originally hired on or prior to the 14th of any month shall be entitled to an anniversary date effective the first day of that month. Employees hired on the 15th of the month, or any day thereafter, shall be entitled to an anniversary date on the first day of the following month.
- 11.3. Step Advancement and Determination Upon Promotion
 - 11.3.1. Employee step advancement shall occur on the Anniversary Date following successful completion of the six (6) month probationary period. Each succeeding step will be attained one (1) year from the Anniversary Date. Lateral transfers are exempt from this provision.

- 11.3.2. Any permanent employee who receives a promotion to a class allocated to a higher salary range shall be advanced to a step on the salary schedule which will provide approximately five percent (5%) more than the rate the employee received in the previous class.
- 11.4. In-Service Promotion

Permanent employees who have been offered and have accepted an in-service promotion shall immediately give their current supervisor notice that they have been offered and have accepted a promotional opportunity. Current supervisors of employees who have accepted an in-service promotional opportunity may not retain the employee for more than ten (10) working days, unless they have the written approval of the Director of Human Resources. If the Director of Human Resources approves the retention of a promotional employee, that employee shall receive their promotion to the higher classification and attached compensation effective no later than ten (10) working days after the promotional job offer. The retaining supervisor shall pay the additional promotional compensation.

- 11.4.1. Any permanent employee who receives a promotion to a class allocated to a higher salary range shall be advanced to a step on the salary schedule which will provide approximately five percent (5%) more than the rate the employee received in the previous class.
- 11.5. Step Determination After Leave of Absence
 - 11.5.1. When a permanent employee is restored to his/her previous salary step after a leave of absence, he/she shall receive credit for step advance for service prior to the leave. His/her anniversary date shall be adjusted accordingly so he/she shall be granted a step advancement after having completed the one (1) year of total service. Credit toward a step advance within a range shall accrue when the Education Code sections relating to military leave require that credit for step advancement shall accrue during the period of the leave of absence.

11.6. Shift Differential

- 11.6.1. A shift differential of two and one-half percent (2 1/2%) shall be paid to employees who are regularly assigned to a work schedule which includes the hours of 10PM and 12 Midnight.
- 11.6.2. A shift differential of five percent (5%) shall be paid to employees who are regularly assigned to a work schedule which includes the hours between Midnight and 6 AM.
- 11.6.3. A permanent employee currently receiving shift differential who is promoted to a higher classification shall not be entitled to take the shift differential from their previous assignment to the promotional assignment unless the provisions of 11.6.1 or 11.6.2 are met by the new assignment.

- 11.6.4. Calculations to determine salary placement for a promotional assignment will be based on the employee's current salary placement (step and range) for the previous assignment, excluding any shift differential. Employees who received promotional assignments prior to July 1, 1987 shall not have their salary placement adjusted to be in compliance with this provision.
- 11.7. Salary Differential for Bilingual Skills
 - 11.7.1. Positions in the collective bargaining unit which are designated under Personnel Commission Rule & Regulation 3.2.10 to require verbal bilingual translation skills shall receive a 2.5% differential above base pay. Positions in the collective bargaining unit which are designated under Personnel Commission Rule & Regulation 3.2.10 to require reading, writing, and verbal translation skills shall receive a 5% differential above base pay.
 - 11.7.2. The administrator of the position requiring bilingual skills shall certify this requirement to the Director of Classified Personnel in writing.
 - 11.7.3. Upon approval by the Director of Classified Personnel that the need for bilingual skill is required by the incumbent or candidate on a skilled, frequent, and continuous basis as certified by the administrator, the Director of Classified Personnel shall cause a test to be administered to the incumbent (or require such skill in a note of examination, 4.2.4). Upon verification that the incumbent or candidate for the position meets the required verbal skill level, a 2.5% differential shall be assigned, and issued to the incumbent above base pay. Upon verification that the incumbent or candidate for the incumbent or candidate for the position meets and issued to the incumbent above base pay.
 - 11.7.4. The Director of Classified Personnel may audit all initial assignments of the bilingual differential, and may make periodic audits of all such differential assignments. If the criteria for bilingual differentials are not in accordance with these rules, he may order payment stopped. Such actions may be appealed to the Personnel Commission for adjudication. The Personnel Commission's ruling shall be final.
- 11.8. Salary Differential for Assignment of Specialized Physical Health Care Duties
 - 11.8.1. Positions in the collective bargaining unit which are assigned to perform specialized physical health care duties shall receive a 7.5% differential above base pay.
 - 11.8.2. The specialized physical health care duties covered under this salary differential include catheterization, gastric tube feeding, suctioning, or other services that require medically related training.
 - 11.8.3. The administrator of the position requiring skills to perform the specialized physical health care duties specified in 11.8.2 shall certify this requirement to the Director of Classified Personnel in writing.

- 11.8.4. A Nurse will be assigned to the employee performing the specialized physical health care duties. The Nurse will demonstrate, train and monitor the employee's performance of the specialized physical health care procedure they are assigned in consultation with the physician treating the pupil. They will also demonstrate competence in basic CPR and be knowledgeable of the emergency medical resources available that relate to the services performed.
- 11.8.5. If the classified employee is no longer assigned to perform specialized physical health care duties, the differential pay will be stopped.
- 11.9. Paychecks
 - 11.9.1. All regular paychecks of all employees shall be itemized and paid in accordance with Orange County payroll procedures.
 - 11.9.2. Whenever it is determined that the District has made an error in the calculation or reporting of any classified employee's payroll report and the payment made is insufficient, the District shall issue, or cause to be issued by the County, a check for such underpayment within five (5) working days from the date of District knowledge of the error. In the case of overpayment, the District may deduct a maximum of one-fourth (1/4) of the employee's disposable earnings per month.

11.10. Longevity Increments

11.10.1. Full-time employees who have been employed by the District for a period of ten (10) consecutive years or more shall receive a longevity increment of 4.0% of base salary.

Full-time employees who have been employed by the District for a period of fifteen (15) consecutive years or more shall receive 6% of base salary.

Full-time employees who have been employed by the District for a period of twenty (20) consecutive years or more shall receive 8% of base salary.

Full-time employees who have been employed by the District for a period of twenty-five (25) consecutive years or more shall receive 10% of base salary.

Full-time employees who have been employed by the District for a period of thirty (30) consecutive years or more shall receive 12.5% of base salary.

Employees who work less than forty (40) hours per week shall be entitled to that proportion of the longevity increment as the number of hours regularly worked bears to forty (40).

When an employee who had been involuntarily separated from employment is reinstated by the District within a period of thirty-nine (39) months following his/her separation, his/her period of absence shall not be considered a break in consecutive years of service for the purposes of determining longevity increment eligibility, nor shall the period of absence be considered in the computation. For the purposes of this article only, a District approved leave or a District approved reinstatement shall not constitute a break in service for eligibility of this benefit.

- 11.11. Expense Reimbursement
 - 11.11.1. After reporting to work, any bargaining unit member required to use his/her private vehicle for District business shall be compensated at the current Standard Mileage Rate for business travel as defined by the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) and in accordance with Board policy, providing that such travel was authorized by the immediate supervisor and in advance of said vehicle utilization.
 - 11.11.2. The District shall provide secondary personal injury and property damage automobile insurance for an employee who is required to use his/her automobile in the performance of District duties. This insurance will be subordinate to any automobile insurance carried by the employee.
 - 11.11.3. When employees are required by the District to travel to locations away from the school site, the District shall either provide meals and lodging or shall provide reimbursement of employee's expenses for such meals and lodging in accordance with District policy.
 - 11.11.4. Whenever the District requires employees to wear distinctive uniforms, the District shall either provide uniforms or reimburse the employee for the cost of such uniforms. Employees shall be expected to wear and maintain District issued uniforms. If uniform shirts are required, a minimum quantity of three will be issued.
 - 11.11.4.1. Bargaining unit members in the classifications listed below may wear walking shorts that adhere to the following guidelines:
 - 1. Style: Walking or tailored shorts only, no cutoffs, and must not be form fitting.
 - 2. Length: No shorter than 2 inches above the knee.
 - 3. Color: Must be solid in color, and from the following selection: brown, blue, tan, black, white, dark green, or gray.

This section is applicable to the following bargaining unit members only:

<u>Transportation</u>	Maintenance & Operations
Driver Trainer	Theater Support Technician
Bus Driver	Electronics Technician
Bus Driver Trainee	*HVAC/R Technician
Mechanic	Plumber
	Electrician
Warehouse	Locksmith
All Warehouse Workers	*Carpenter
	*Maintenance Technician
Food Services	*Maintenance Worker
All Nutrition Services Assistants	*Lead Grounds Maintenance Worker
Warehouse Workers	*Grounds Maintenance Worker
	Athletic Equipment Attendant
	*All Custodial Personnel
<u>Security</u>	Information Technology
Campus Security Personnel	Information Technology Technician
Campus Security Tersonner	
	Systems Engineer
	Technology Support Technician
	Web Application Developer

*May wear shorts when not performing duties which require protective clothing, i.e. welding, spraying chemicals, etc.

- 11.11.5. Whenever the District requires an employee to take a medical examination, the District shall provide the examination at no medical cost to the employee.
- 11.11.6. The District liability insurance policy shall provide coverage for the defense of the District as a result of actions or inactions taken by an employee within the normal course and scope of his/her District employment.
- 11.11.7. When an employee is required by the District to attend a specific training session(s), the District shall pay compensation to the employee as would have been paid had the employee been in direct service to the District and, if the training session(s) require(s) a fee or tuition payment or purchase of unique supplies, the District shall provide reimbursement to the employee for such expenses.
- 11.12. Notification of Job Information
 - 11.12.1. Upon initial employment and each change in classification or at any time during employment, and upon request of the affected employee, the employee in the bargaining unit shall receive a copy of the applicable job description, a specification of the monthly and hourly rates applicable to his/her position, a statement of the duties of the position, a statement of the employee's regular work site, regularly assigned work shift, the hours per week, and months per year.

11.13. Summer Employment Wages and Benefits

11.13.1. Those persons who are not regularly employed by the District and are employed for summer school assignments are not entitled to retroactive pay unless specific negotiations have made it effective prior to commencement of the summer school assignment.

11.14. Working Out of Class

- 11.14.1. When an employee is required by the District to perform duties inconsistent with those assigned to the position by the District for a period of more than five (5) working days within any fifteen (15) working-day period, the employee's salary shall be adjusted upward for the entire period he/she is required to work out of classification.
 - 11.14.1.1. The upward salary adjustment shall be equivalent to the salary range of the classification for which the employee is assigned to perform out-of-class duties.
 - 11.14.1.2. Employees administratively assigned to perform duties of a lower classification shall be compensated at their regular rate of pay.
- 11.15. Professional Growth Program
 - 11.15.1. In order to encourage active participation on the part of the classified bargaining unit employees of the District to upgrade their skills and broaden their education in activities designed to improve their service to this District, the District shall support the following Professional Growth Program to be operated at a cost to the District of not more than \$55,000. All permanently employed classified bargaining unit employees shall be eligible to participate in the Professional Growth Program on a voluntary basis.
 - 11.15.2. Professional Growth Committee Membership and Responsibilities
 - 11.15.2.1. The Professional Growth Committee membership shall be comprised of two (2) District appointed managers/administrators, and five (5) employees selected by CSEA Chapter #18.
 - 11.15.2.2. The Professional Growth Committee will evaluate points earned in the Professional Growth Program, applying the criteria set forth under 11.15.3 and recommends those they approve to the Superintendent.
 - 11.15.2.3. The Committee will establish procedures to monitor the Professional Growth Program. These procedures will include regular reports to the Superintendent, including, but not limited to, approved programs, participants, classifications of participants, decisions regarding appeals, and projected costs.

- 11.15.2.4. Approvals and recommendations of the Committee shall remain within the financial allocations of the Board of Education.
- 11.15.3. Professional Growth Points
 - 11.15.3.1. Professional Growth Points shall be earned by employee participation while in non-paid status in activities, which are employment related on the following basis:
 - a. One (1) Professional Growth Point per semester unit of course work toward completion of a high school diploma. Employees shall earn a "C" grade or better to qualify for Professional Growth Points.
 - b. One (1) Professional Growth Point per semester unit of course work at a community college, college, or university. Quarter units shall convert to semester units on a two- thirds (2/3) basis. Employees shall earn a "C" grade or better, or a "pass" or "credit" in nongraded courses to qualify for Professional Growth Points.
 - c. One (1) Professional Growth Point per twenty (20) hours participation in District, County, or State in-service training programs, adult education courses, workshops, or seminars, conferences, lectures and/or education programs as prescribed under 11.15.3.1 (f).
 - d. Three (3) Professional Growth Points for each full year of holding an elected or appointed office in a recognized educational or professional organization.
 - e. Three (3) Professional Growth Points for each full year serving on the Professional Growth Committee.
 - f. Employment Related Points:

Professional Growth Points must be earned in activities, which are related to the position currently occupied by the employee or for an occupational field within District service for which the employee is training. Course work completed at an accredited college, which is a part of a certificate, or degree objective shall be considered. The Committee reserves the right to review electives with regard to their employment relatedness. The Professional Growth Committee will evaluate the relevance of other courses or programs utilizing their combined knowledge of the job classifications and the applicant's statements as to purpose and relevance on his/her "Professional Growth Application for Course Approval."

- 11.15.4. Award
 - 11.15.4.1. Full time (four or more hours per day) employees shall receive \$20 per approved Professional Growth Point. Part time (less than four hours per day) employees will receive \$10 per approved point. Part time employees whose hours change during the year shall be reimbursed based upon the hours worked when the Application for Professional Growth was submitted for Committee approval.
 - 11.15.4.2. Employees participating in the Professional Growth Program prior to July 1, 1992, shall have their awards frozen in place. Award calculations for the new program shall not be retroactive but shall commence upon effective date of this Agreement, and shall be added to those previously approved. Professional Growth payments shall not commence until after the completion of course work and shall be prorated in accordance with the months of service after completion of the course.
 - 11.15.4.3. The District and CSEA mutually agree to Establish and support a Paraprofessional Career Ladder to allow the District to participate in the Orange County Department of Education's Paraprofessional Teacher Training Program (OCDE-PTTP) and to current NMUSD employees serving as paraprofessionals who pass District screening to participate in the OCDE-PTTP to receive reimbursement up to \$3,000 for tuition and books as supported by the grant to OCDE in excess of currently provided benefits in this plan.

11.15.5. Limitations

- 11.15.5.1. Professional Growth Points are subject to the conditions and regulations of the Professional Growth Committee and approval by the Superintendent. Once earned, the Professional Growth Award is retained when promotion occurs. All Professional Growth Points must meet the requirements set forth in 11.15.3.
- 11.15.5.2. Professional Growth Awards shall be paid annually in a lump sum. It shall be the responsibility of the Professional Growth Committee to determine the date on which payment will be made, provided however, all awards shall be paid no later than the first pay period in July.
 - a. Effective July 1, 1992, employees participating for the first time in this program shall participate in one approved District, County or State in-service course or workshop/ seminar/conference/lecture per year to maintain their status in this program.
 - b. A minimum of one (1) Professional Growth Point shall be necessary before payment of the initial award.

- c. The maximum payment is limited to seven and one-half percent $(7 \ 1/2\%)$ of salary.
- 11.15.6. College Tuition and Textbook Reimbursement Alternative Program
 - 11.15.6.1. The College Tuition and Textbook Reimbursement Program is an alternative program to the one described above. Employees who opt to apply for tuition and textbook reimbursement shall not use the same credits for any other reimbursement program. Reimbursement shall be made only for those academic classes in which grades and units appear on an accredited college transcript.
 - 11.15.6.2. Reimbursement shall be made only for classes approved in advance by the Professional Growth Committee.
 - 11.15.6.3. Reimbursement for tuition and textbooks shall be limited to actual costs, not to exceed current costs for tuition at California State Colleges. Current reimbursement may vary from year to year as determined by the Professional Growth Committee based upon available funds. The Professional Growth Committee may determine to give a percentage award to applicants based upon available funds.
 - 11.15.6.4. The Professional Growth Committee may limit the number of employees participating in this program based upon available funds. Priority shall be established by date time stamp of incoming applications.
 - 11.15.6.5. In no event may an employee receive more than \$500.00 per school year of textbook and tuition reimbursements.
 - 11.15.6.6. Reimbursement shall be made upon proof of satisfactory completion of course work (grade of "C" or better, or a "pass" or "credit" in nongraded courses).
 - 11.15.6.7. Reimbursement for tuition and textbooks shall be made in the earliest available pay period after submission of grades. Postcards with employee's name, grade, and the instructor's signature, placed in a sealed envelope and mailed directly to the Classified Personnel Office by the college, will be tentatively accepted pending report card submission. All information submitted will be treated with the highest degree of confidentiality.

Requests for reimbursement for textbook expenses shall be on a District form accompanied by a receipt. Such requests shall be submitted at the same time as proof of satisfactory completion (above).

- 11.15.6.8. Approval for tuition reimbursement shall be based upon the same criteria as used in Professional Growth Program.
- 11.15.7. Procedure Necessary to Process the Professional Growth Award and Tuition and Textbook Reimbursement Program.
 - 11.15.7.1. It shall be the responsibility of the employee to submit to the Professional Growth Committee a "Professional Growth Application for Course Approval," prior to enrollment.
 - 11.15.7.2. Upon completion of the course or activity, it shall be the employee's responsibility to file a grade card, transcript, or other acceptable proof of completion with the Professional Growth Committee within the time limits set by the Committee. Failure to file for credit within time limits set will postpone acceptance of such credits to the Professional Growth Program until the following filing period.

11.15.8. Appeals

- 11.15.8.1. Employees may appeal decisions of the Professional Growth Committee by submitting a written appeal to the Appeal Panel. The employee may request in the written appeal to appear in person to the Panel. The three-person Appeal Panel will consist of the Director, Classified Personnel, one (1) CSEA appointed member who is not the appellant or on the Professional Growth Committee and one (1) employee mutually selected by the two Panel members. Any appeal of the Committee's decision shall be based upon the following reasons:
 - a. Violation of contract
 - b. Inconsistency of the reasons given for the rejection with the facts

The decision of the Professional Growth Appeal Panel shall be final.

ARTICLE 12 HEALTH AND WELFARE BENEFITS

12.1. Plan and Joint Benefits Team

Maximum Benefit Unit Cap

Commencing insurance year 2022-2023, the District funded Health and Welfare Benefit Unit Cap (Benefit Cap) shall be a maximum of \$22,968. For insurance year 2023-2024 the District will pay for the increased benefit costs beyond the Employee Over Cap Benefit Contribution (OCAP).

2022-2023 and 2023-2024 Employee Over Cap Benefit Contribution

There will still be a residual dollar amount required to fund the total cost of 2022-2023 and 2023-2024 employee benefits beyond the 2022-2023 and 2023-2024 District funded Benefit Cap. This additional residual amount will be paid by each employee with benefits on a tenthly basis via payroll deduction.

All CSEA bargaining unit members with benefits will pay the applicable Employee Over Cap Benefit Contribution (OCAP) based on the following table:

2022-2023 and 2023-2024 Employee OCAP Benefit Contribution Chart (tenthly)					
	Kaiser	Cigna	Cigna	Cigna	
		Select	HMO	OAP	
Employee	\$25	\$25	\$35	\$231	
Employee $+ 1$	\$70	\$70	\$100	\$473	
Employee + Family	\$115	\$115	\$165	\$692	

Full-time employees pay the OCAP on the chart above. Full-time employees will pay no premium deduction for the Dental (HMO) plan for themselves or eligible dependents. An additional premium charge will be paid by those employees selecting Dental (PPO).

Part-time employees who enroll in a medical plan shall pay the OCAP amount for benefits (the first \$9.27 will be paid at a prorated amount) plus the appropriate part-time rates based on the Active Employee Benefit Payroll Deduction Table, effective October 1, 2022 as calculated by District Risk Management in consultation with CSEA. The October 1, 2022 Payroll Deduction sheet will be used for the 2023-2024 school year.

Part Time Rates						
	80% (31.1-35 hrs)	70% (27.1-31 hrs)	60% (23.1-27 hrs)	50% (20-23 hrs)		
Single	7% of Premium +	13% of Premium	19% of Premium	25% of Premium		
	OCAP above	+ OCAP above	+ OCAP Above	+ OCAP above		
2-	7% of Premium +	13% of Premium	19% of Premium	25% of Premium		
party	OCAP above	+ OCAP above	+ OCAP Above	+ OCAP above		
Family	7% of Premium +	13% of Premium	19% of Premium	25% of Premium		
	OCAP above	+ OCAP above	+ OCAP Above	+ OCAP above		

Full-time employees who elect to opt out of medical and retain CIGNA Dental Plan and/or VSP Vision Plan will pay only the \$9.27 over-cap tenthly or the prorated amount for part-time employees. The Active Employee Payroll Deduction Table is available at www.nmusd.us/benefits.

Calculation of the Benefit Cap

The Benefit Cap for any fiscal year under this Agreement as calculated by the District in the manner consistent with past practice shall be considered fixed as of January 1st of the fiscal year. The parties recognize that early in the school year the Benefit Cap Amount may fluctuate based upon the number of employees the District hires, however the Benefit Cap shall not exceed the maximum established in this Article.

Scope of Benefits

A change to the scope of the Health and Welfare Benefits is subject to negotiations for the subsequent years of this Agreement.

Definitions:

Benefits Cap – the average FTE allocation required for Benefits Package coverage paid July through September at prior year Composite Rate for all coverages and costs October through June at current fiscal year composite rate.

Benefits Package – medical, dental, vision, life, Employee Assistance Program (EAP) and administrative costs for coverage provided to employees and retirees as recommended by the Joint Benefits Team (JBT) and adopted by CSEA.

For each subsequent year, unless otherwise mutually agreed, if the then existing funded Health and Welfare Benefit Unit Cap is insufficient to cover the full cost of the benefits program as calculated by the District in a manner consistent with past practice and approved by this Agreement then plan modifications to reduce the coverage profile cost to an amount within the funded cap may be made by the JBT and adopted by CSEA, or effective for the first premium payment for the respective fiscal year covered by this Agreement the residual dollar amount required beyond the funded cap shall be made by employee contribution paid through employee payroll deduction on a tenthly basis.

The JBT shall be responsible for making recommendations to the administration and constituent groups regarding: health insurance carriers, levels of coverage, plan design and changes to the coverage, premium schedules for full-time bargaining unit members, and pro-rated deduction schedules for less than full-time members, Section 125 Plan design, and other health insurance-related issues.

The JBT shall make a recommendation to the negotiating teams each year. This recommendation follows receipt of information from health benefit consultant which is anticipated to occur in April.

Authority

- The JBT's authority is vested by the individual employee groups and is established in contract language within the agreements between the District and the bargaining units.
- The JBT shall be responsible for recommending health and benefits plans and vendors, monitoring performance of the plans, and implementing periodic vendor bidding of health and welfare plans.
- The JBT also recommends the amount of the District contribution and the amount of the employee contribution to fund the benefit packages.
- Consultant/Broker or other support staff may be authorized by the JBT within the budget "cap".
- No expenditures involving monies within District cap will be expended without authorization of the JBT with the exception of ongoing monthly premiums as approved by the JBT to current vendors.
- Procedures may be amended by consensus of the JBT.

Representation

- A quorum consists of one of each of the bargaining groups and two other representatives from other employee organizations.
- All groups will have equal representation on the JBT (CSEA, NMFT and Management).
- All groups must be represented before formal recommendations are made on areas of the benefit plan.
- In order to ensure that all groups are represented at all meetings, alternates may be chosen by representing groups. Bargaining units may use the expertise of their state and national organizations, and their representatives may attend meetings.
- The JBT may include other personnel to participate by invitation.

Norms of the Group

- The JBT will use an interest-based approach.
- Clarifying questions are encouraged to help avoid misunderstanding and premature position-taking.
- JBT members should respect the representative role of each member.
- Except in emergencies, meetings will be called 10 days in advance of the meeting date, and an agenda will be constructed with input from each member.
- Minutes will be kept of the JBT procedures. Secretarial support and minutes will be provided by the superintendent or designee. A facilitator will be available from HR on an as needed basis.

Records

• Complete records shall be furnished in a timely manner to the JBT directly from medical, dental, vision and any other health and welfare providers. These records

include but are not limited to utilization, performance standards reports including complaints, appeals, and denial of services.

- Complete records shall be furnished in a timely manner to the JBT by District plan administrators. These records shall include monthly reports on performance standards including complaints, appeals, denial of services, status of operating procedures with vendors, and recommended modifications in plan designs, problems with medical and dental providers, and others as requested.
- 12.1.1. A vision care benefit plan will be provided to those employees enrolled in the fee for service plans. This benefit is exclusive to those employees, and is for the purpose of providing a benefit being received by employees under the health maintenance organization (HMO) plan.
- 12.1.2. The District will provide at no cost to the employee term life insurance in the amount of \$50,000 for full-time employees, and \$25,000 for part-time employees
- 12.2. Full-time employees who work five (5) days per week, eight (8) hours per day, forty (40) hours per week, and twelve (12) months per year or for a full school year shall be considered an eligible employee for health and welfare benefits.
- 12.3. Employees hired on or prior to February 14, 1978, who work less than full time, but twenty (20) hours or more per week, shall receive the same health and welfare benefits as full-time employees.
- 12.4. Employees hired after February 14, 1978, who work less than full time, but twenty (20) hours or more per week, shall receive a prorated health and welfare benefit contribution from the District in proportion to the number of hours worked per month bears to 168 hours in accordance with the Active Employee Payroll Deduction Table. If an employee does not desire to pay the balance of the health and welfare premium, the District will not be liable for any health and welfare contribution.
- 12.5. Employees who work less than twenty (20) hours per week shall not be eligible for any health and welfare benefits.
- 12.6. Employees eligible for health and welfare benefits who are in paid status through the last day of their regular K-12 student school year shall have the health and welfare benefits under this article effective through the last day of September of the succeeding school year. Employees eligible for the health and welfare benefits who terminate their employment prior to the close of the school year shall have their benefits continue through the last day of the month in which their termination occurs. Life insurance benefits shall terminate at the same time as other group health benefits following an employee's termination.
 - 12.6.1. Following the death of a bargaining unit employee, the health and dental insurance program in effect for eligible bargaining unit employees will be provided to the surviving covered dependent(s) for a period of one (1) year following the death of the employee, to an extent equal to the fullest manner authorized by the insurance provider. Any pro-rata contribution for health and dental benefits in effect at the time of death of the employee shall become the responsibility of the dependent(s) for continued coverage.

- 12.7. Employees who were employed after the first day of the school year shall have all benefits of this article commence on the first day of the month following their first day of employment.
- 12.8. The District shall provide health and welfare benefit coverage including life insurance, in the same proportion as was provided to the employee at the time of his/her retirement for employees retiring that are:
 - 12.8.1. Fifty-five (55) years of age or older who have completed a minimum of ten (10) consecutive years of service during his/her District service history; sixty-two (62) years of age who have a minimum of ten (10) years of service in the District (not consecutive);

OR

- 12.8.2. Fifty (50) years of age working seven (7) or more hours per day with thirty (30) years of District service.
- 12.8.3. Over Cap Contribution Applicable to Early Retirees:
- 12.8.4. Early retirees who have retired on or before June 30, 2012 will pay no over-thecap employee contributions until they reach age 65. For early retirees who retire on or after July 1, 2012, early retirees will be subject to and will pay the same over-the-cap employee contributions as actives under Article 12.1.
- 12.8.5. These benefits will be provided until the unit member attains his/her sixty-fifth (65th) birthday or becomes eligible for Federal Social Security Medicare benefits or any coverage by another employer, whichever comes first.
- 12.8.6. A group plan for eligible or retirees over sixty-five (65) years of age and their dependents, such as a Health Maintenance Organization (HMO) Medicare Supplement Plan will be provided at the eligible retiree's own expense through District providers.
- 12.9. An Employee Assistance Program as agreed upon by CSEA and the District will be provided to classified bargaining unit members as part of the health benefits package at no cost to the employee.
- 12.10. The District agrees to include each year up to four (4) voluntary IRS approved Insurance Plans as recommended by CSEA #18 within the Section 125 Plan document available to all employees. These plans will become a part of the premium conversion feature with administrative fees, if applicable, borne by participating employees through payroll deduction.
- 12.11. The District will provide a 90 day "severance" package at a rate of 60% of base salary up to a maximum of \$3,000/month for any classified employee (7.5 hours/week or more) who reaches termination for exhaustion of benefits and who is "totally disabled, unable to return to work, and under regular physician care" at the point of termination. Should the cost of this program exceed \$36,000/year, then both parties agree to re-negotiate the benefit for the following year.

ARTICLE 13 ASSOCIATION RIGHTS

- 13.1. Access and Communication by CSEA #18
 - 13.1.1. CSEA #18 shall have the right to post notices on at least one (1) employee bulletin board provided by the District at each District work site in areas frequented by members of the bargaining unit.
 - 13.1.2. CSEA #18 shall have the right to contact bargaining unit members at District work sites during any non-duty hours of employees. Authorized representatives of CSEA #18 who are not employees of the District shall notify the administrative office of each District work site of his/her presence on the site.
 - 13.1.3. District sites may be used for CSEA #18 meetings upon submission and approval of a request to the Superintendent or his/her designee. If the District incurs an expense as a result of the CSEA #18 using the District sites, CSEA #18 shall reimburse the District for any such expense.
 - 13.1.4. The District shall provide CSEA #18 with the names, addresses, and telephone numbers (if not unlisted) of members of the bargaining unit.
 - 13.1.5. CSEA #18 shall have the right to use the District messenger service, telephones, faxes, e-mail, and other electronic devices for the transmission of CSEA #18 information to District employees. All such communications to employees shall contain the official designations of CSEA #18 materials. CSEA #18 shall forward to the District Personnel Office a copy of each communication it forwards through the District messenger service.
- 13.2. The District and CSEA #18 recognize the right of employees to form, join, and participate in the activities of CSEA and CSEA #18. The District and CSEA #18 agree that neither party shall interfere with, intimidate, restrain, coerce, or discriminate against the bargaining unit employees because of the exercise of these rights.
 - 13.2.1. CSEA #18 meetings will not begin before the close of normal working hours or 4:30 p.m. One (1) hour will be provided for site representatives to attend CSEA meetings. The time of one hour shall be made up by the site representative and shall result in no loss of time to the District.
- 13.3. The District shall provide CSEA #18 two (2) copies of the Board agenda and minutes, exclusive of any executive session items, in advance of each Board meeting. Additionally, CSEA #18 may request of the District and be provided with a copy of any public budget or public financial document submitted by the District to either the State, the County, or the local Board of Education.
- 13.4. The District shall provide release time to a maximum of forty-five (45) days at no cost to CSEA #18 for the items stated in Articles 13.4.1 through 13.4.3. The Association agrees to pay for any substitutes used when CSEA exhausts the forty-five (45) days of release time.

- 13.4.1. CSEA and the District agree to develop a release time notification form to be submitted by CSEA on an as-used basis to the Director of Classified Personnel.
- 13.4.2. Delegates and officially elected or appointed officers as determined by CSEA #18 to attend the annual CSEA conference.
- 13.4.3. Grievance processing prior to Level 1. Grievance processing meetings with employees shall normally be scheduled by CSEA so as not to conflict with the duties of the employee.
- 13.4.4. CSEA business as determined by CSEA #18. Where release time is required by two (2) or more Bargaining Unit members, the Bargaining Unit members shall notify his/her immediate supervisor at least seventy-two (72) hours in advance of the absence. The CSEA Chapter President or his/her designee need only give twenty-four (24) hours advance notice to his/her immediate supervisor.
- 13.5. Release Time
 - 13.5.1. The President of CSEA #18 shall be granted release time when requested to be at a meeting with the Superintendent or specific designee.
 - 13.5.2. The designated Human Resources Administrator and CSEA President will meet and discuss Chapter and organizational needs for release time in January of each year.
 - 13.5.3. When the Chapter reaches the membership percentage required to apply for release time assistance from CSEA State, the Chapter shall apply and notify the District of its application. The President's designees (up to five [5] members) will receive one (1) full day of release time for the specific purpose of conducting a contract ratification session.
- 13.6. The District shall provide each member of the bargaining unit with one (1) copy of this Agreement and shall additionally provide each new hire subsequent to the effective date of this Agreement one (1) copy of the Agreement. Names, addresses, and telephone numbers (if not unlisted) of new hires shall be provided to CSEA #18 on a monthly basis.
- 13.7. With prior approval from the District, CSEA #18 may use one (1) hour of release time for bargaining unit members to participate in a contract ratification session. Classified Employees will be able to vote on ratification meetings between the hours of 7:00 a.m. and 4:30 p.m.
- 13.8. The District and CSEA agree to engage in the interest-based process for collective bargaining until such time as either or both parties find the process is no longer in their interest. Further, both parties agree that all relevant participants receive training in the interest-based negotiations process. Those participants include, but are not limited to, the District-CSEA negotiating teams, school board members, CSEA executive board, superintendent's cabinet, and the CSEA contract development committee. The District and CSEA will work collaboratively to schedule training during the 1998-99 school year, and refresher courses annually thereafter.

ARTICLE 14 LAYOFF: PROCEDURES AND EFFECTS

- 14.1. Layoff shall occur only for lack of work or lack of funds.
- 14.2. Any layoff shall be affected within a class. The order of layoff shall be based on seniority within that class and higher classes. An employee with the least seniority within the class, plus higher classes, shall be laid off first. Seniority shall be based on hire date within the class affected by layoff.
- 14.3. The District shall notify the employee(s) affected by layoff no later than sixty (60) days prior to the effective date of the layoff.
- 14.4. The District shall provide CSEA #18 with seniority lists of those classifications affected by layoff at the time the layoff notices are issued, together with the names of employees receiving notices.
- 14.5. An employee laid off from his/her present class may bump into the next lowest classification in which the employee (1) has greatest seniority, and (2) has attained permanency, considering his/her seniority in the lower class and any higher class.
- 14.6. In the case of an employee affected by layoff having seniority in more than one (1) class, the employee shall be allowed to bump only into the most recently held class in which the employee has reemployment rights.
- 14.7. If two (2) or more employees subject to layoff have equal class seniority by hire date, seniority shall be determined by the employee's earliest hire date in any higher, lower, or equal classes in which they have served. If seniority is still equal, the determination shall be made by lot at a meeting at which CSEA #18 has a representative present.
- 14.8. Any classified employee, eligible for retirement, may elect to accept service retirement in lieu of layoff without loss of reemployment rights as provided in this Agreement, provided written notification is given to the District of such election, and subject to the provisions of the Education Code.
- 14.9. No permanent employee shall be laid off from any position while employees serving under limited-term, provisional, or probationary appointments are retained in positions in the same class.
 - 14.9.1. A probationary employee on layoff shall be offered reemployment over all other applicants, except permanent employees with reemployment rights. A probationary employee's time spent prior to the layoff shall be accredited to him/her following reemployment for purposes of obtaining permanence.
- 14.10. Laid off persons are eligible for reemployment in the class from which laid off for a period of thirty-nine (39) months. Reinstatement shall be made in inverse order of layoff.
- 14.11. Employees who accept a reduction in hours and/or voluntarily demote to a lower class in lieu of layoff shall be returned to their former hours or classification as vacancies become available for an additional twenty-four (24) months beyond the thirty-nine (39) months

referred to in 14.10, except they shall be ranked in accordance with their seniority on any valid reemployment list.

- 14.12. Laid off persons shall receive three (3) offers of reemployment to their former class. If these offers are declined, employees will receive no further offers of reemployment.
- 14.13. Permanent employees on layoff may be provisionally appointed to vacant positions in the same promotional series, pursuant to the establishment of an eligibility list.
 - 14.13.1. While serving in provisional status, such employees will continue to accrue sick leave and vacation credit.
 - 14.13.2. Such employees whose provisional appointments become probationary appointments shall receive seniority credit for the time spent in provisional status.
 - 14.13.3. Employees who elect full layoff rather than reemployment under the procedures outlined in this Agreement, and who were participants in the District's health and welfare benefits program at the time of layoff, shall be covered, at their option and at their own expense, in the health and welfare benefits program for a period of one (1) year following the effective date of layoff.

ARTICLE 15 SAVINGS

- 15.1. If, during the life of this Agreement, there exists any applicable law or any applicable rule, regulation, or order issued by governmental authority other than the District which shall render invalid or restrain compliance with or enforcement of any provisions of this Agreement, such provision shall be immediately suspended and be of no effect hereunder so long as such law, rule, regulation, or order shall remain in effect. Such invalidation of a part or portions of the Agreement shall not invalidate any remaining portions, which shall continue in full force and effect.
- 15.2. In the event of suspension or invalidation of any Article or Section of this agreement, the parties agree to meet and begin negotiations on a successor Article or Section within thirty (30) days after such determination.

ARTICLE 16 MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

16.1. All District rights and functions, including its power and authority to direct, manage and control the operations of the District, shall remain vested with the District, except as provided by this agreement and applicable state and federal law.

The Board of Education and Superintendent establish the strategic priorities for the District. The strategic priorities of the District focus on student learning, communication, organizational capacity and relationships, and strategic fiscal responsibility.

The classified employees play a critical role in supporting the educational opportunities for students, working with parents and the community, providing services directly and indirectly to schools, and in maintaining efficient operations.

The District and all employees are committed to placing the highest priority on the needs of students.

ARTICLE 17 HOURS FOR BUS DRIVERS

- 17.1. Seniority List: based on length of service within a classification as determined by date of hire as a probationary employee within the classification.
- 17.2. Regular Hours: Drivers' regular assignment will be minimum of twenty-five (25) hours per week. This figure shall be used for compensating holidays, vacations, sick leave, and health and welfare benefits. If a driver's bid exceeds the minimum of 25 hours per week, that figure will be considered the driver's Regular Hours and used for compensating the driver's holidays, vacations, sick leave, and health and welfare benefits.
- 17.3. A driver's regular hours of assignment are determined upon initial employment and may be increased during the biding process.
- 17.4. Drivers will **clock in/out** for their assigned time using a computerized system as determined by the District. Drivers clock in at the start of their assignment and clock out at the end of their regular assignment. Drivers will be given a five-minute grace period at the beginning of each shift. Compensation is based on Regular Hours, unless authorized by supervisor.
- 17.5. Bidding on Routes
 - 17.5.1. Two weeks prior to the start of the student calendar, bus drivers will be notified of their order of seniority and regular hours of assignment established as of the last day of the prior school year. Drivers, in order of seniority will be invited to bid upon the regular daily assigned Home to School route designated for the school year and buses. Drivers may choose by seniority the maximum hours available, not to exceed eight (8) hours, from the routes available.

A "regular route" means an AM to school or a PM from school run, "kindergarten runs," or "late runs," or a combination thereof. Upon completion of bidding these assigned routes become the regular assignment for the driver. Drivers will choose buses from those available of the appropriate capacity as designated for their selected "regular runs."

- 17.5.2. The District will make every effort to increase regular hours of assignment for drivers based on seniority.
- 17.5.3. Shifting service needs may alter coverage required and necessitate changes in hours assigned to bus routes, which may have the effect of increasing the hours of regular assigned time for bus drivers.
- 17.5.4. Routes will be rebid prior to the start of the second semester if the regular assigned time of a bus route increases a total of 4 hours or more per week. The affected bus route shall be posted for a period of five (5) working days to allow more senior drivers who have less assigned hours to bid on the affected route. More senior drivers with more August bid hours than the open position will not be eligible to bid. As a result of the bid process, the affected driver(s) will receive the remaining open route(s) based on his/her seniority. Under no circumstances

will the affected driver's assignment be reduced to less than the number of hours guaranteed in August.

- 17.5.4.1. New routes become effective at the beginning of the traditional 2nd semester.
- 17.5.4.2. The new bid per 17.5.4, will be used for compensating holidays, vacations, sick leave, and health and welfare benefits through the end of the fiscal year, June 30th.
- 17.5.5. If a run becomes available during the year because of resignation or termination, it shall be made available for bidding as above, and assigned in order of seniority on the basis of bids submitted. Runs that are added during the school year (i.e. Special Education students, new kindergarten runs) shall be added to the bus/buses in the nearest vicinity with preference given to the most senior driver in the desired area. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the District may assign a portion of the run to an existing assignment for reasons of economy or efficiency.
- 17.5.6. Drivers who accept a temporary route assignment for an absent driver and work an average of thirty (30) minutes or more per day in excess of their regular parttime assignment shall not be entitled to provisions of section 3.1.1 of the CSEA-NMUSD Contract.
- 17.6. Rotation Assignment List
 - 17.6.1. The Transportation Department will post the Rotation Assignment List for:
 - 1) weekday extra time,
 - 2) weekday overtime, or
 - 3) weekend/holiday overtime once a month.

Each list will show the number of assignments offered, the number of declines, return from approved leave/new regular driver startup, no contact, and the number of operational skips based on seniority.

17.6.2. Voluntary Removal from Rotation Assignment List/Declining Additional Work

Drivers may decline:

- 1) weekday extra time, or
- 2) weekday overtime, or
- 3) weekend/holiday overtime.

A driver must decline in writing, indicating which specific list(s) to be removed from. If a driver makes a written request to resume offers for additional work in one or more of the areas above, the driver will receive a startup number equivalent to the driver on the list with the highest amount of offers/declines at the time of the request.

17.6.3. Mandatory Removal from Rotation Assignment List

A driver will be removed from any Rotation Assignment List(s) after five (5) declines or after (5) no contacts in a semester.

17.6.4. Timelines for Declining Work

The time provided for drivers to decline offers for work will be determined based on operational considerations.

17.6.5. Absences

If a driver has accepted an additional assignment and is unable to complete it due to an absence, the driver will receive one (1) point on the Rotation Assignment Log.

17.6.6. New Regular Driver Startup Process

Drivers that enter employment mid-school year, will be placed on the Rotation Assignment List for offers of:

- 1) weekday extra time, or
- 2) weekday overtime, or
- 3) weekend/holiday overtime.

The driver will receive a startup number equivalent to the employee on the list with the highest amount of offers/declines at the time of the request.

- 17.6.7. The Rotation Assignment Lists will be reset at the beginning of the regular NMUSD school year. The rotation will continue through the end of the regular NMUSD school year.
- 17.7. Field Trip Acknowledgement Log

Drivers must sign the Field Trip Acknowledgement Log no less than two hours prior to an accepted trip. Failure to sign the Log will be considered a decline and the trip will be offered to the next driver on the rotation.

- 17.8. Assignment Procedures for Extra Time/Overtime
 - 17.8.1. The District will post the cumulative fiscal year overtime hours processed through payroll for Bus Driver and Cover Drivers once a month.
 - 17.8.2. Definition of "Seniority": The date of hire within the classification shall be used for seniority purposes.

Definition of "Extra Time": Time worked above the base route hours that does not exceed 8 hours per day or 40 hours per week. "Extra Time" may also be referred to as "straight time".

- 17.8.3. Weekday Extra Time/Overtime Assignments:
 - 17.8.3.1. Extra time or overtime assignments relating to the driver's regular Home to School route will be assigned to the regular driver.
 - 17.8.3.2. The extra time/overtime assignment will first be assigned to a Cover Driver. If this is not possible, the extra time/overtime hours will be assigned to drivers by moving down the extra time/overtime Rotation Assignment List to the most senior driver who is 1) available for the weekday extra time/overtime assignment and 2) who has the least number of previous weekday extra time/overtime offers.
 - 17.8.3.3. Drivers may be skipped if contact cannot be made with the driver to confirm an assignment or for operational reasons. Operational reasons include: emergencies, disruption to regular Home to School route, feasibility (distance, traffic, etc.), significant efficiency reasons, assignment exceeds driving time legal limit, equipment, or driver qualifications issues. The Rotation Assignment List/Log will be maintained in an electronic format (ex: Google Doc) and available to all drivers. If requested the rotation assignment list/log will be available in hard copy.
 - 17.8.3.4. Declining an offer will be counted as if the driver accepted an assignment, except where the weekday extra time/overtime trip is offered with less than twenty-four (24) hours' notice (Saturdays, Sundays and holidays do not count in the twenty-four (24) hour calculation for weekday extra time/overtime trips). If contact cannot be made with the driver to offer an assignment or if an operational skip is necessary, it will not be counted as a decline.
 - 17.8.3.5. In the event that no regular driver or Cover Drivers are available for a weekday extra time/overtime assignment a substitute driver will be assigned. If a substitute driver is not available, an approved contractor will be assigned.
 - 17.8.3.6. When a driver is assigned a trip independent of the driver's regular Home to School route, the driver shall be paid a minimum of one (1) hour at their regular rate of pay.
 - 17.8.3.7. A driver shall be notified of any weekday trip cancellation by the District at least one (1) hour prior to departure time. If the driver is not notified and the bus trip is canceled, the driver shall receive a minimum three (3) hour assignment, if available. If no reassignment is available, the driver shall receive three (3) hours of pay at the applicable rate.

- 17.8.4. Weekend Assignments
 - 17.8.4.1. Available hours will be assigned to regular drivers by moving down the weekend/holiday overtime Rotation Assignment List to the most senior driver who is

available for weekend/holiday overtime assignments and
 who has the least number of previous offers/declines.

- 17.8.4.2. Cover Drivers are eligible for weekend/holiday overtime assignments and will be added to the bottom of the weekend/holiday overtime Rotation Assignment List in order of seniority (hire date within the Cover Driver classification).
- 17.8.4.3. Drivers may be skipped if contact cannot be made with the driver to confirm an assignment or for operational reasons. Operational reasons include: emergencies, disruption to regular Home to School route, feasibility (distance, traffic, etc.), significant efficiency reasons, assignment exceeds driving time legal limit, equipment, or driver qualifications issues. If an operational skip is necessary, a note will be written in the Rotation Assignment Log and no points will be given.
- 17.8.4.4. Declining an offer will be counted as if the driver accepted an assignment except where the weekend/holiday overtime trip is offered with less than twenty-four (24) hours' notice. If contact cannot be made with the driver to offer an assignment or if an operational skip is necessary, it will not be counted as a decline.
- 17.8.4.5. A driver shall be notified of any weekend/holiday assignment cancellation by the District at the end of the workday prior to the time that the driver was required to report for work. If the driver is not so notified of the cancellation, the driver shall receive a minimum of two (2) hours pay at the driver's regular rate of pay.
- 17.8.4.6. In the event that no regular or Cover Driver is available for a weekend/holiday overtime assignment, it will be assigned to an approved contractor.
- 17.8.5. When a driver reports for work for any overtime assignment and is not allowed to work through no fault of the driver, the driver shall be paid three (3) hours at the employee's applicable overtime rate.
- 17.8.6. Drivers on approved vacation leave will not be assigned extra work/overtime while on vacation leave.
- 17.8.7. Drivers who complete an assignment late at night, must have eight (8) hours off work before the driver's morning shift. If the driver will not have eight (8) hours off between shifts, the driver must report themselves off for their morning assignment by calling the attendance line on weekdays or by notifying a

supervisor at home on weekends and holidays. In order to avoid any loss in compensation, drivers may utilize leave time available to them or accept an assignment of departmental duties.

- 17.9. Assignments for Recess Periods
 - 17.9.1. Drivers will be assigned to events, such as sports tournaments, during recess periods involving the need for TBD (To Be Determined) offers, based on the assignment to a specific group (ex: band, football or academic decathlon team). Drivers assigned to a specific group will complete the multi-day assignment as needed. Each day worked will be counted as one (1) point in the overtime rotation.
 - 17.9.2. For field trips during school recess periods (i.e., summer, winter recess, spring recess, weekends, or holiday trips), a driver shall be paid three (3) hours or all hours worked, whichever is greater at his/her applicable rate of pay.
- 17.10. Field Trips Requiring a "Mountain" Driver

Drivers, who are "mountain" trained, will be assigned "mountain" field trips on a rotating basis provided the assignment does not conflict with the regular Home to School route. At the beginning of the school year, "mountain" training will be available to all drivers.

17.11. Summer Assignments

Home to School/Field Trip Route Assignments: Bidding for summer Home to School and field trip routes will be posted for bid based on drivers' seniority. Drivers are eligible for summer field trip rotation work if it does not conflict with their summer Home to School route.

- 17.12. Stand-By Time
 - 17.12.1. Drivers on special trips, including but not limited to athletic events, field trips, and curricular trips, who are required to remain on stand by for the duration of the trip, shall be paid for all stand by hours at their regular rate of pay. Whenever drive time and stand by hours exceeds eight (8) hours in any workday as defined in Section 3.2, all excess hours shall be compensated at the appropriate overtime rate based on the employee's regular rate of pay.
 - 17.12.2. Special Trips Requiring an Overnight Stay Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, if a special trip requires an overnight stay, the driver shall be paid for eight (8) hours or all hours worked, whichever is greater, for each day away from the District.
- 17.13. Emergency Assignments
 - 17.13.1. The Rotation Assignment List(s) may be temporarily disregarded in an emergency situation which requires immediate attention to the health and safety of students or the public.

- 17.13.2. The driver who accepts the emergency work assignments shall receive one (1) point on the appropriate Rotation Assignment Log.
- 17.14. Contracted Transportation Services

The Transportation Department will maintain a daily list of all work given to contracted transportation services and maintain the list in a binder in the Transportation Office available for review.

17.15. Other Provisions

- 17.15.1. Whenever, as a result of the unavailability of appropriate District vehicles due to mechanical or other malfunctions, a bus driver regularly scheduled to work is not allowed to work, he/she shall receive pay for that day at the rate he/she would have received for working that day, provided the driver remains on the job performing other assigned duties.
- 17.15.2. In the event weather conditions prevent regularly assigned runs, exclusive of field trips, from being performed or completed, all drivers affected shall receive pay for that day at the rate they would have received for working that day. All time spent waiting for inclement weather to clear shall be considered stand by hours and paid at the appropriate rate of pay.

17.16. Transportation Sub-Committee

The Transportation Sub-Committee will meet quarterly. Any employee may submit a feedback form to the Transportation Sub-Committee to request that an assignment or procedure be reviewed.

The Transportation Sub-Committee will be made up of three (3) drivers selected by their peers. An additional driver/dispatcher will be selected by CSEA. There will be three (3) CSEA representatives, the Director of Transportation, and the Director of Classified HR on the committee.

ARTICLE 18 COMPLETION OF MEET AND NEGOTIATE

This Agreement contains the entire agreement of the parties as to all existing matters contained herein. Any prior or existing understanding or agreements which are inconsistent with this Agreement are hereby superseded. All rights of management not expressly limited by the terms of this Agreement are expressly reserved to the District and are not subject to the grievance procedures set forth in Article 4.

IN WITNESS THEREOF, the parties hereto have set their hands and seals this 20th day of July 2022.

The District and CSEA negotiation teams have fully negotiated the terms of the Tentative Agreement and have agreed to conduct the CSEA ratification vote on the options contained herein subject to the final approval of the Board of Education.

Leona Olson

Assistant Superintendent, Chief HR Officer Newport-Mesa Unified School District

Ma

Sara Jocham () Negotiating Team, NMUSD

Rebecca Gogel

Negotiating Team, NMUSD

Lance Bidnick Negotiating Team, NMUSD

m

Pam Saunders President, CSEA, Chapter #18

Stu Tedford Negotiating Team, CSEA, Chapter #18

Sean Katz Negotiating Team, CSEA, Chapter #18

Gary Logan Negotiating Team, CSEA, Chapter #18

Troy Half Negotiating Team, CSEA, Chapter #18

Amy Gonzales () CSEA Labor Representative

7-20-22

Date